Hodge Theory of Twisted Derived Categories and the Period-index Problem

by

James Hotchkiss

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Mathematics) in The University of Michigan 2023

Doctoral Committee:

Assistant Professor Alexander Perry, Chair Professor Mircea Mustață Assistant Professor Aaron Pixton Professor Leopoldo Pando Zayas James Hotchkiss htchkss@umich.edu ORCID iD: 0000-0001-8490-766X



All Rights Reserved

2023

To Mom and Dad

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am deeply grateful to my advisor, Alex Perry, for his support throughout the years. He has been a constant source of encouragement, inspiration, and practical advice, and it has been a joy to explore such an interesting and mysterious part of mathematics with him as a guide.

I also wish to thank the remaining members of my committee, Mircea Mustață, Aaron Pixton, and Leopoldo Pando Zayas, for their time and effort.

During my time at Michigan, I have been fortunate to have been part of a wonderful community of algebraic geometers, whose activity—be it courses, seminars, or conferences—has been a highlight of the last five years. In addition, I have benefitted from the discussions with many graduate students and postdocs throughout my time; I thank them for this. I wish to thank Jack Carlisle and Brad Dirks in particular for their friendship.

I would like to thank my family and relatives who have continually provided me with love and support throughout my life. I specially thank my brother Graham, who taught me how to solve quadratic equations, and my parents, whose great care in my wellbeing and education has been essential. Finally, this thesis would not exist without the enormous amount of happiness and support I received from my partner, Martine.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	vi
CHAPTER I: Introduction	1
I.1: The period-index problem	1
I.2: Hodge theory of twisted derived categories	3
I.3: Applications to the period-index problem	6
I.4: Applications to the integral Hodge conjecture	7
I.5: The period-index problem for complex tori	8
CHAPTER II: Twisted Derived Categories	11
II.1: Linear categories	11
II.2: Twisted derived categories	12
II.3: Derived categories of non-abelian gerbes	15
II.4: Root stacks	16
CHAPTER III: Hodge Theory of Categories	19
III.1: Topological K-theory	19
III.2: The Hodge filtration	22
III.3: Variations of Hodge structure	24
CHAPTER IV: Twisted Derived Categories	25
IV.1: Topologically trivial Brauer classes	25
IV.2: Severi–Brauer varieties	27

IV.3: Twisted Mukai structures	. 28
IV.4: Variation of twisted Mukai structure	. 30
IV.5: Quasi-projective varieties	. 32
IV.6: Computations on quasi-projective varieties	. 34
CHAPTER V: The Hodge-theoretic Index	. 37
V.1: The period-index problem	. 37
V.2: The global period-index problem	. 38
V.3: The Hodge-theoretic index	. 39
V.4: Bounding the Hodge-theoretic index	. 42
V.5: Potential obstructions to period-index bounds	. 44
CHAPTER VI: Counterexamples to the Integral Hodge Conjecture	. 46
VI.1: Abelian threefolds	. 46
VI.2: Products of curves	. 48
CHAPTER VII: The Integral Hodge Conjecture for DM Surfaces	. 49
VII.1: Preliminaries on DM curves	. 49
VII.2: DM surfaces	. 50
CHAPTER VIII: The Period-index Problem for Complex Tori	. 53
VIII.1: Preliminaries	. 53
VIII.2: The annihilator of a Brauer class	. 56
VIII.3: The main result	. 58
BIBLIOGRAPHY	. 61

ABSTRACT

We study the Hodge theory of twisted derived categories and its relation to the period-index problem. Our main contribution is the development of a theory of twisted Mukai structures for topologically trivial Brauer classes on arbitrary smooth proper varieties and in families. As applications, we construct Hodge classes whose algebraicity would imply period-index bounds; construct new counterexamples to the integral Hodge conjecture on Severi-Brauer varieties; and prove the integral Hodge conjecture for derived categories of Deligne-Mumford surfaces. Finally, we solve the period-index problem for the complex-analytic Brauer group of a general complex torus of dimension at least three.

CHAPTER I Introduction

I.1: The period-index problem

Let K be a field. A finite-dimensional (noncommutative) algebra A/K is a *central simple* algebra if its center is K, and the only two-sided ideals of A are 0 and A itself. The simplest examples of central simple algebras are the matrix algebras $M_n(K)$, for each n > 0. In fact, for any central simple algebra A/K, there is an isomorphism $A \otimes K^{\text{sep}} \simeq M_n(K^{\text{sep}})$ where K^{sep} is a separable closure of K; the integer n is called the *degree* of A.

Two central simple algebras A and B over K are *Morita-equivalent* if there exist integers r, s > 0 and an isomorphism

$$A \otimes \mathrm{M}_r(K) \simeq B \otimes \mathrm{M}_s(K).$$

The set of Morita-equivalence classes of central simple algebras with tensor product forms a group Br(K), the *Brauer group* of K.

A fundamental problem, and a precursor to the period-index problem described below, is to determine which fields have a trivial Brauer group. Some classical results are as follows:

- If K is separably closed, then the Brauer group of K is trivial.
- If K is a finite field, then the Brauer group of K is trivial, by Wedderburn's little theorem.
- If K has transcendence degree 1 over an algebraically closed field, then the Brauer group of K is trivial, by Tsen's theorem.

On the other hand, many fields of interest (such as local or global fields, or the real numbers \mathbf{R} , or suitable transcendental extensions of all of the above) have nonzero Brauer groups. For these fields, one tries instead to get a handle on the complexity of the Brauer classes themselves.

It is a general fact that Br(K) is a torsion group, and the order of a class $\alpha \in Br(K)$ is called its *period*, $per(\alpha)$. One may also consider the *index* $ind(\alpha)$, which is the greatest common divisor (in fact, minimum) of the degrees of central simple algebras of class α .

- (1) The period of α divides its index.
- (2) The period and the index of α have the same prime factors.

The period-index problem is the issue of determining a bound on $ind(\alpha)$ in terms of $per(\alpha)$:

Period-Index Problem. Determine $\epsilon > 0$ such that $ind(\alpha)$ divides $per(\alpha)^{\epsilon}$.

Generally speaking, one seeks an ϵ which works for any $\alpha \in Br(K)$. We mention a few notable examples. According to the Albert-Hasse-Noether-Brauer theorem [Roq05], period and index coincide in the Brauer group of a local field. (Indeed, any Brauer class is represented by a cyclic algebra of degree equal to the period). Artin, in the context of his work on Severi-Brauer varieties over C_2 fields, conjectured that period and index coincide for Brauer classes over C_2 fields [Art82]. Finally, Saltman showed that $ind(\alpha)$ divides $per(\alpha)^2$ for a Brauer class α on a *p*-adic curve, assuming that $per(\alpha)$ is prime to *p*. These results contribute to the general picture that Brauer groups of fields with bounded "dimension" (for instance, cohomological dimension or Tsen rank) should have a uniform period-index bound ϵ .

We now turn to the conjectural picture, which seems to have been folklore for some time before its appearance in unpublished notes of Colliot–Thélène [CT01]:

Period-Index Conjecture. Let k be an algebraically closed field, and let K/k be a finitely generated extension of transcendence degree d. Then for any $\alpha \in Br(K)$,

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{d-1}.$$

One could formulate the conjecture more generally for C_d fields. We note, however, that the analogous conjecture for fields of cohomological dimension d is false. In fact, Merkurjev has constructed a family of fields K_i of cohomological dimension 2 and Brauer classes $\alpha_i \in Br(K_i)$ of period 2 such that $ind(\alpha_i)$ is unbounded [Mer91]. There are also versions when k is a finite or p-adic field:

- With $k = \mathbf{F}_q$, one conjectures that for $\alpha \in Br(K)$, $ind(\alpha) | per(\alpha)^d$.
- With $k = \mathbf{Q}_p$, one conjectures that for $\alpha \in Br(K)$, $ind(\alpha) | per(\alpha)^{d+1}$.

It is not known if there is a clean formulation of the conjecture which covers all known and expected cases.

The period-index conjecture is trivial for d = 0 and d = 1. A crucial result is the theorem of de Jong [dJ04], which proves the conjecture when d = 2 and per(α) is prime to the characteristic of k. De Jong's result was later extended by Lieblich [Lie08] to the general case:

Theorem I.1 (de Jong, Lieblich). Let k be an algebraically closed field, and let K/k be a finitely generated extension of transcendence degree 2. Then for any $\alpha \in Br(K)$,

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) = \operatorname{per}(\alpha).$$

On the other hand, the picture for an extension K/k of transcendence degree at least 3 is obscure. In fact, there is no known example of a finitely generated extension K/k of transcendence degree at least 3 over an algebraically closed, and an integer $\epsilon > 0$, such that

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{\epsilon}$$

for all $\alpha \in Br(K)$.

I.2: Hodge theory of twisted derived categories

We now introduce the main point of view of this thesis. We will adopt the viewpoint of *twisted sheaves*, which were introduced by Giraud [Gir71], but became widespread after the appearance of Căldăraru's thesis [Căl00]. The importance of twisted sheaves to the study of all aspects of the Brauer group was underscored by their role in de Jong's proof of Gabber's result that $Br(X) = H^2_{ét}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$ for a scheme with an ample line bundle [dJ03].

First, given a scheme X and a class $\alpha \in H^2_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$, one may consider the abelian category $\operatorname{Coh}(X, \alpha)$ of α -twisted sheaves in the sense of Căldăraru [Căl00].

The Grothendieck group $K_0(X, \alpha)$ of $Coh(X, \alpha)$ admits a rank homomorphism

$$\operatorname{rk}: \operatorname{K}_0(X, \alpha) \to \mathbf{Z},$$

and a key fact is that the index of α coincides with the positive generator of $rk(K_0(X, \alpha))$.

Remark I.2. We make a simple observation in the case $\alpha = 0$. There is a forgetful homomorphism from the algebraic K-group $K_0(X)$ to the topological K-group $K_0^{top}(X)$, which is the Grothendieck group of complex topological vector bundles on X. Moreover, the forgetful

homomorphism admits a factorization



where $\operatorname{Hdg}(X) \subseteq \operatorname{K}_{0}^{\operatorname{top}}(X)$ is the subgroup of classes in $\operatorname{K}_{0}^{\operatorname{top}}(X)$ whose Chern characters are of Hodge type in each degree. The question of whether (*) is surjective is a variant of the integral Hodge conjecture on X.

We now explain an analogous picture for $K_0(X, \alpha)$, relying on a framework recently introduced by Perry [Per22]. Begin with a **C**-linear triangulated category \mathcal{C} (suitably enhanced), which admits an admissible embedding into a category of the form $D_{perf}(Y)$, for Y a smooth, projective variety over **C**; such a category \mathcal{C} will be called *geometric*. To a geometric category \mathcal{C} , Perry associates a natural weight-0 Hodge structure $K_0^{top}(\mathcal{C})$, satisfying several properties:

First, in the case when $\mathcal{C} = D_{\text{perf}}(X)$ for a smooth, projective variety X, $K_0^{\text{top}}(\mathcal{C})$ is naturally isomorphic to $K_0^{\text{top}}(X)$, with the Hodge structure induced by the rational Chern character isomorphism

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)\otimes \mathbf{Q}\simeq \bigoplus_{i}\mathrm{H}^{2i}(X,\mathbf{Q})(i).$$

Second, there is a natural homomorphism from the Grothendieck group $K_0(\mathcal{C})$ to $K_0^{top}(\mathcal{C})$, admitting a factorization



where $\operatorname{Hdg}(\mathcal{C}) \subseteq K_0^{\operatorname{top}}(\mathcal{C})$ is the subgroup of integral Hodge classes.

Integral Hodge Conjecture (Perry). The homomorphism (*) is surjective.

Remark I.3. The integral Hodge conjecture for \mathcal{C} is an analogue of the classical integral Hodge conjecture [Hod52], which asserts that for a smooth projective variety X over C, the cycle class map

$$\operatorname{CH}^{k}(X) \to \operatorname{Hdg}^{2k}(X, \mathbf{Z}(k)) \subseteq \operatorname{H}^{2k}(X, \mathbf{Z}(k))$$

is surjective in each degree.

Returning to the case of twisted sheaves, one may take $\mathcal{C} = D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$, the derived category of α -twisted sheaves. A result of Bernardara [Ber09] implies that $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$ is geometric, so Perry's formalism applies. In particular, we obtain a diagram



where we have written $K_0^{top}(X, \alpha) = K_0^{top}(D_{perf}(X, \alpha))$, and likewise with $Hdg(X, \alpha)$.

It is natural, then, to divide the period-index problem for $\alpha \in Br(X)$ into two parts:

(1) Construct a Hodge class $v \in \text{Hdg}(X, \alpha)$ of rank $\text{per}(\alpha)^{\dim X-1}$.

(2) Show that v is algebraic, i.e., lies in the image of an element of $K_0(X, \alpha)$.

In order to carry out step (1), it is necessary for one to be able to compute the Hodge structure $K_0^{top}(X, \alpha)$.

Let X be a smooth, projective variety over \mathbf{C} . From the exponential sequence, there is an exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \frac{\mathrm{H}^{2}(X, \mathbf{Q}(1))}{\mathrm{H}^{2}(X, \mathbf{Z}(1)) + \mathrm{NS}(X)_{\mathbf{Q}}} \longrightarrow \mathrm{Br}(X) \longrightarrow \mathrm{H}^{3}(X, \mathbf{Z}(1))^{\mathrm{tors}} \longrightarrow 0.$$

A Brauer class $\alpha \in Br(X)$ is topologically trivial if it lies in the kernel of the right-hand map. Equivalently, there is an element $B \in H^2(X, \mathbf{Q}(1))$ mapping to α ; such a B is called a rational B-field.

Theorem I.4. Let X be a smooth, projective variety over \mathbf{C} , and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$ be topologically trivial.

- (1) There is an isomorphism of abelian groups between $K_0^{top}(X, \alpha)$ and $K_0^{top}(X)$.
- (2) Under the isomorphism from (1), the Hodge structure on $K_0^{top}(X, \alpha)$ may be identified with the Hodge structure on $K_0^{top}(X)$ induced by the isomorphism

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(X) \otimes \mathbf{Q} \simeq \bigoplus_{i} \mathrm{H}^{2i}(X, \mathbf{Q})(i), \quad v \mapsto \exp(B) \cdot \mathrm{ch}(v),$$

where B is any rational B-field for α .

Theorem I.4 says that the Hodge structure $K_0^{top}(X, \alpha)$ is a form of *twisted Mukai structure*, a notion which has been used extensively in the context of twisted derived categories of K3 surfaces since the work of Huybrechts and Stellari [HS05].

I.3: Applications to the period-index problem

There is a natural rank homomorphism from $K_0^{top}(X, \alpha)$, which is compatible with the rank morphism from $K_0(X, \alpha)$:



We define *Hodge-theoretic index* $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha)$ as the positive generator of the image of $\operatorname{Hdg}(X, \alpha)$ under the rank homomorphism. We will show (among other things) that

$$\operatorname{per}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{H}}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{ind}(\alpha).$$

In particular, if one assumes the period-index conjecture, then it must be the case that $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha)$ is bounded by $\operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{\dim X-1}$. We show this up to a constant factor:

Theorem I.5. Let α be a topologically trivial Brauer class. Then

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{\dim X-1} \cdot ((\dim X-1)!)^{\dim X-2}$$

While the period-index problem is concerned with upper bounds for $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$, it is worth noting that there are few methods available for producing *lower* bounds, with perhaps the most notable (in the global setting) being Gabber's method [CT02], which works on products of curves. In many cases where α is topologically trivial and the cohomology ring of X is well understood, one may compute $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$ concretely using Theorem I.4, which results in a lower bound for α . In this way, one can recover (and generalize) a result of Kresch:

Theorem I.6 (Kresch). Let X be a smooth, projective variety over C. For $b \in H^2(X, \mathbb{Z}(1))$, let $\alpha \in Br(X)[2]$ be the 2-torsion Brauer class associated to b. If $ind(\alpha) = 2$, then there exists $\tau \in Hdg^4(X, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ such that

$$b^2 + \tau \equiv 0 \mod 2$$

The Brauer class α associated to b is given by taking b/2 as the rational B-field. The importance of Kresch's result is in its converse implication; that is, it allows one to construct examples of Brauer classes α with $per(\alpha) = 2$ and $ind(\alpha) = 4$. When X is a threefold, these examples are sharp with respect to the period-index conjecture. As an extension of Kresch's result, we obtain a Hodge-theoretic obstruction for α to have index 4:

Theorem I.7. Let X be a smooth, projective variety over C. For $b \in H^2(X, \mathbb{Z}(1))$, let $\alpha \in Br(X)[2]$ be the 2-torsion Brauer class associated to b. If $ind(\alpha) = 4$, then there exist $\sigma \in NS(X), \tau \in Hdg^4(X, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ such that

(I.3.1)
$$b^2 + \sigma \cdot b + \tau \equiv 0 \mod 2.$$

The interesting case is when dim X = 3. On the one hand, the period-index conjecture predicts that $ind(\alpha) = 4$. On the other hand, we do not know if the condition (I.3.1) is satisfied by all degree 2 cohomology classes b on threefolds in general, although it is satisfied in all examples known to us.

I.4: Applications to the integral Hodge conjecture

In his 1950 ICM address [Hod52], Hodge conjectured that if X is a smooth, projective variety, then for each $k \ge 0$, the cycle class map

$$\operatorname{cl}: \operatorname{CH}^k(X) \to \operatorname{H}^{2k}(X, \mathbf{Z}(k))$$

surjects onto the subspace of *integral Hodge classes*

$$\operatorname{Hdg}^{2k}(X, \mathbf{Z}(k)) = \{ v \in \operatorname{H}^{2k}(X, \mathbf{Z}(k)) : v_{\mathbf{C}} \in \operatorname{F}^{0}\operatorname{H}^{2k}(X, \mathbf{C}(k)) \}$$

Atiyah and Hirzebruch observed Hodge's formulation would imply that each torsion class $v \in H^{2k}(X, \mathbf{Z}(k))$ lies in the image of cycle class map, and constructed counterexamples with topological methods. As a result, Hodge's formulation (which, we emphasize, is known to be false) is called the *integral Hodge conjecture*, whereas the *rational Hodge conjecture* is the analogous statement with rational coefficients.

We note that the method of Atiyah and Hirzebruch (and subsequent authors, notably Totaro [Tot97]) is based on approximating the Deligne–Mumford stack BG for G a finite group. On the other hand, it is not difficult to see from basic representation theory that the integral Hodge conjecture holds for the category $D_{perf}(BG)$, illustrating the principle that Perry's integral Hodge conjecture for categories is more robust than the usual integral Hodge conjecture for categories is more robust than the usual integral Hodge conjecture for categories.

Theorem I.8. Let X be a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford stack of dimension at most 2. Then the integral Hodge conjecture holds for $D_{perf}(X)$.

If X is a smooth, proper variety, then Theorem I.8 follows from Lefschetz's (1,1) theorem, along with the degeneration of the Atiyah–Hirzebruch spectral sequence relating singular cohomology and topological K-theory. In general case, Theorem I.8 reduces to the case of $D(X, \alpha)$ when X is a smooth, proper *orbifold* of dimension 2, and the proof boils down to an application of de Jong's result that $per(\alpha) = ind(\alpha)$.

The Hodge-theoretic index introduced above also provides a method for producing new families of counterexamples to the integral Hodge conjecture, both in its categorical and cohomological forms. The idea is to begin with a Brauer class α with a previously known nontrivial lower bound on the index, so that $per(\alpha) < ind(\alpha)$. Then one constructs a Hodge class v in $K_0^{top}(X, \alpha)$ of rank $per(\alpha)$; the algebraicity of v would imply that $per(\alpha) = ind(\alpha)$. For instance, using lower bounds of Gabber for certain Brauer classes on products of curves [CT02], we show the following:

Theorem I.9. Let C be a curve of genus ≥ 2 , and let E_1, \ldots, E_k be elliptic curves for $2 \leq k \leq g$. Suppose that C, E_1, \ldots, E_k are very general, and let $X = C \times \prod E_i$.

- (1) For each prime ℓ , there is a Brauer class α_{ℓ} such that the integral Hodge conjecture fails for $D_{perf}(X, \alpha_{\ell})$.
- (2) For each Severi–Brauer variety of class \mathbf{P} of class α_{ℓ} , the integral Hodge conjecture fails for \mathbf{P} .

We note that the counterexamples to the integral Hodge conjecture from (2) are topologically rather simple: Each Severi–Brauer variety over a product of curves is (topologically) the projectivization of a complex (topological) vector bundle. We prove a similar result for Severi–Brauer varieties over abelian threefolds:

Theorem I.10. Let A be an abelian threefold, with $\alpha \in Br(X)[2]$ such that $ind(\alpha) > 2$. For any Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \to X$ of class α , the integral Hodge conjecture fails for \mathbf{P}

In contrast to Theorem I.9, we do not assert that the integral Hodge conjecture fails for $D(X, \alpha)$. In fact, we expect it to be true.

I.5: The period-index problem for complex tori

Let X be a connected complex manifold. An Azumaya algebra \mathcal{A} over X is a sheaf of \mathcal{O}_X -algebras which is locally isomorphic to a matrix \mathcal{O}_X -algebra $\mathcal{M}_n(\mathcal{O}_X)$. Since the rank of an Azumaya algebra \mathcal{A} is a square, one defines the *degree* of \mathcal{A} to be $\sqrt{\mathrm{rk}\mathcal{A}}$. Two Azumaya algebras \mathcal{A} and \mathcal{B} are *Morita equivalent* if there exist vector bundles E and F, and an isomorphism of \mathcal{O}_X -algebras

$$\mathcal{A} \otimes \mathcal{E}nd(E) \simeq \mathcal{B} \otimes \mathcal{E}nd(F).$$

The Brauer group Br(X) is the group of Morita-equivalence classes of Azumaya algebras with tensor product.

Given a Brauer class α , the *period* per(α) of α is its order in Br(X), which is a torsion group. The *index* ind(α) of α is the greatest common divisor of the set of degrees of Azumaya algebras of class α . It follows from a general result of Antieau and Williams that per(α) divides ind(α), and that they share prime factors [AW15]. In analogy with the algebraic case considered above, the *period-index problem* asks for an integer $\epsilon > 0$ such that

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{\dim X - 1}$$
.

Little is known about the period-index problem for Brauer groups of non-algebraic complex manifolds beyond the case of surfaces. When X is an analytic K3 surface, an analysis of the argument given in [HS03] shows that period and index coincide, in accordance with de Jong's theorem. Moreover, the same argument applies to the case when X is a 2-dimensional complex torus. When X is a Stein manifold, the period-index problem is equivalent to the topological period-index problem by the Grauert–Oka principle, and one may obtain bounds from the work of Antieau and Williams [AW21] (Remark VIII.2).

If X is a complex torus of dimension g with $\alpha \in Br(X)$, then there is a naïve upper bound on $ind(\alpha)$ given by the *annihilator* $Ann(\alpha)$, which is the least degree of a finite isogeny $f: X' \to X$ such that $f^*\alpha = 0$. When NS(X) = 0, one may compute $Ann(\alpha)$ explicitly (Lemma VIII.15), and as α ranges over Br(X)[n], $Ann(\alpha)$ attains any positive integer value which divides n^g . Our main result is that for X general, $Ann(\alpha)$ is also a lower bound for $ind(\alpha)$:

Theorem I.11. Let X be a general complex torus of dimension $g \ge 3$, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$. Then

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) = \operatorname{Ann}(\alpha)$$

More precisely, Theorem I.11 holds for a complex torus X with $NS(X) = Hdg^4(X) = 0$. The proof of Theorem I.11 is based on an argument of Voisin [Voi02] showing that a general complex torus of dimension at least three does not satisfy the resolution property, along with an analysis of the Hodge-theoretic properties of α -twisted sheaves. As an immediate consequence of Theorem I.11, we obtain the following result:

Corollary I.12. Let X be a general complex torus of dimension $g \ge 3$. For each n > 0, there exists a Brauer class α with $per(\alpha) = n$, $ind(\alpha) = n^g$.

In particular, the extension of the period-index conjecture to even the most familiar compact Kähler manifolds is false. By contrast, we prove the period-index conjecture for abelian threefolds in forthcoming work with Perry [HP22].

One may interpret Theorem I.11 as the statement that the rank of any locally free α -twisted sheaf is divisible by Ann(α). In fact, we show that the rank of an arbitrary α -twisted coherent sheaf on X is divisible by Ann(α) (Theorem VIII.17), so that using a *coherent* index (Definition VIII.4) does not correct for the failure of the expected period-index bounds.

CHAPTER II Twisted Derived Categories

II.1: Linear categories

The content of §II.2 is rather formal, so we work in a greater level of generality than is necessary for the rest of the paper. Note, however, that for the main results of the paper, it is sufficient to consider smooth, separated Deligne–Mumford stacks over a field of characteristic 0.

In general, we follow the conventions and terminology of [Per19], with the exception that our base S is permitted to be a *perfect algebraic stack*, as in [BZFN10]. In contrast to [BZFN10], we avoid for simplicity the language of derived algebraic geometry.

Definition II.1. An algebraic stack S is *perfect* if the following conditions hold:

- (1) $D_{qc}(S)$ is compactly generated.
- (2) The compact and perfect objects of $D_{qc}(S)$ coincide.
- (3) The diagonal of S is affine.

Quasi-compact tame Deligne–Mumford stacks with affine diagonal are perfect [HR17]. For example, separated Deligne–Mumford stacks of finite type over a field of characteristic 0 are perfect.

Let S be a perfect algebraic stack. Then $D_{perf}(S)$, with the tensor product of complexes, may be regarded as a commutative algebra object of the category Cat_{st} of small, idempotentcomplete stable ∞ -categories.

An *S*-linear category is a $D_{perf}(S)$ -module object of Cat_{st} . The collection of *S*-linear categories forms an ∞ -category $Cat_S = Mod_{D_{perf}(S)}(Cat_{st})$, with a symmetric monoidal structure given by the tensor product of $D_{perf}(S)$ -modules $\mathcal{C} \otimes_S \mathcal{C}'$. Moreover, given a $\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}' \in Cat_S$, there is a mapping object $Fun_S(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}') \in Cat_S$, satisfying the property that

$$\operatorname{Map}_{\operatorname{Cat}_{\mathcal{S}}}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}') = \operatorname{Fun}_{\mathcal{S}}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}')^{2}$$

where the left-hand side denotes the morphism space in the category Cat_S , and the righthand side denotes the maximal ∞ -subgroupoid of $\operatorname{Fun}_S(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}')$, obtained from $\operatorname{Fun}_S(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}')$ by discarding non-invertible 1-morphisms.

Example II.2. Let $f: X \to S$ be a morphism. Then $D_{perf}(X)$ is an S-linear category, with the action of $D_{perf}(S)$ given by

$$E \mapsto E \otimes f^*(F), \quad E \in \mathcal{D}_{perf}(X), F \in \mathcal{D}_{perf}(S).$$

Let $T \to S$ be a morphism, and let \mathcal{C} be an S-linear category. The base change \mathcal{C}_T is the tensor product

$$\mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(S)} \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(T)$$

regarded as an T-linear category.

Example II.3. Let $T \to S$ be a morphism between perfect algebraic stacks, and let $\mathcal{C} = D_{perf}(S)$. Then

$$\mathcal{C}_T \simeq \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(T)$$

by [BZFN10, Theorem 1.2]

II.2: Twisted derived categories

In this section, we establish some basic notation and results about twisted derived categories. We begin by briefly introducing the abstract theory, due to Toën and extended by Antieau– Gepner [AG14] and Antieau [Ant17].

Let X be a perfect stack. An X-linear category is a *twisted derived category* over X if there exists an fppf cover $U \to X$ such that \mathcal{C}_U is equivalent to $D_{perf}(U)$. According to a result of Toën [Toë12], any twisted derived category \mathcal{C} is determined up to equivalence by a class

$$[\mathcal{C}] \in \mathrm{dBr}(X) = \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m}) \times \mathrm{H}^{1}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{Z}),$$

where dBr(X) is the *derived Brauer group* of X. Briefly, one may construct [\mathcal{C}] as follows: the higher stack $\exists so_X(\mathcal{C}, D_{perf}(X))$ of X-linear equivalences is a torsor under $G = \mathcal{A}ut_X(D_{perf}(X)) = B\mathbf{G}_m \times \mathbf{Z}$, and is determined up to isomorphism by the cohomology class [\mathcal{C}] $\in \mathrm{H}^1_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, G)$. Conversely, for any $\alpha \in \mathrm{dBr}(X)$, there exists an X-linear category \mathcal{C} , unique up to equivalence, with $\alpha = [\mathcal{C}]$.

Notation II.4. For $\alpha \in dBr(X)$, we write $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$ for the choice of a category \mathcal{C} with $[\mathcal{C}] = \alpha$.

We warn the reader that $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$ is unique up to potentially non-unique X-linear equivalence. More precisely, if \mathcal{C} and \mathcal{C}' are twisted derived categories categories with $[\mathcal{C}] = [\mathcal{C}']$, then the set of isomorphism classes of X-linear equivalences $\mathcal{C} \simeq \mathcal{C}'$ is a torsor under $\operatorname{Pic}(X) \times \operatorname{H}^{0}_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbb{Z})$.

Example II.5. Let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a \mathbf{G}_m -gerbe, and let $\mathrm{D}^1_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathfrak{X}/X)$ be the derived category of perfect 1-twisted complexes on X. When the gerbe structure on \mathfrak{X} is understood, we simply write $\mathrm{D}^1_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathfrak{X})$. Then $\mathrm{D}^1_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathfrak{X})$ is a twisted derived category over X, with

$$[D^{1}_{perf}(\mathcal{X})] = [\mathcal{X}] \in H^{2}_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m}) \subseteq dBr(X).$$

To prove this, observe that $\Im so_X(D^1_{perf}(\mathcal{X}), D_{perf}(X))$ may be identified with $\operatorname{Pic}^{-1}(\mathcal{X}/X) \times H^0_{\text{ét}}(X, \mathbb{Z})$, where the first factor is the stack of -1-twisted line bundles on \mathcal{X}/X . Then $\operatorname{Pic}^{-1}(\mathcal{X}/X) \to X$ is a \mathbb{G}_m -gerbe of class $[\mathcal{X}]$ (cf. [Shi21, Prop. 2.11]).

Example II.6. For n > 0, let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe. As in the previous example, the X-linear category $D^1_{perf}(\mathfrak{X})$ of perfect 1-twisted complexes on \mathfrak{X} is a twisted derived category of class $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^2_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$, where α is the image of $[\mathfrak{X}]$ under the homomorphism

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X,\boldsymbol{\mu}_{n}) \to \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X,\mathbf{G}_{m})$$

In fact, there is an orthogonal decomposition

(II.2.1)
$$D_{perf}(\mathcal{X}) = \langle D_{perf}^{0}(\mathcal{X}), D_{perf}^{1}(\mathcal{X}), \dots, D_{perf}^{n-1}(\mathcal{X}) \rangle,$$

where $D_{perf}^{k}(\mathcal{X})$ is the category of perfect k-twisted complexes on \mathcal{X} , and $D_{perf}^{0}(\mathcal{X})$ is the pullback of $D_{perf}(\mathcal{X})$.

Example II.7. Let $\pi : \mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety of relative dimension n-1. According to a result of Bernardara [Ber09] (and [BS21] in the case of an algebraic stack X), there is an X-linear semiorthogonal decomposition

(II.2.2)
$$D_{\text{perf}}(\mathbf{P}) = \langle D_{\text{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_0, D_{\text{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_1, \dots, D_{\text{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{n-1} \rangle,$$

where $D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_0$ is the pullback of $D_{perf}(X)$, and for any k, $D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_k$ is a twisted derived category over X of class $[\mathbf{P}]^k$, where $[\mathbf{P}]$ is the class of \mathbf{P} in the cohomological Brauer group of X.

Warning II.8. We warn the reader that we follow Giraud's convention [Gir71, Example V.4.8] regarding the Brauer class of a Severi–Brauer variety, which differs from Bernardara's

convention by a sign.

Remark II.9. When $[\mathbf{P}] = 0$, (II.2.2) recovers Beilinson's semiorthogonal decomposition for a projective bundle, with $D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_k = \pi^* D_{perf}(X) \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}(1)$ for any tautological line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}(1)$.

Remark II.10. We explain the compatibility between Example II.7 and Example II.6. Let X be a separated scheme of finite type over C. Let $\mathcal{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe, and suppose that there exists a Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \to X$ which represents the image of $[\mathcal{X}]$ in $\mathrm{H}^2_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$.

We observe that $\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}} \to \mathbf{P}$ is a projective bundle. Consider the pullback diagram



Let $\operatorname{Pic}^{-1}(\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}})_1$ be the set of relative hyperplane bundles on $\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}}/\mathfrak{X}$ which are -1-twisted for the gerbe structure $\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}} \to \mathbf{P}$. Then $\operatorname{Pic}^{-1}(\mathfrak{X})_1$ is nonempty (cf. the proof of [BR19, Theorem 6.2], for instance), and moreover it is a torsor under $\operatorname{Pic}(\mathfrak{X})$.

Lemma II.11. For any $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}}}(1) \in \operatorname{Pic}^{-1}(\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}})_{1}$, the Fourier-Mukai functor

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}}^{(1)}}}: \mathrm{D}^{1}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathcal{X}) \to \mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{1}$$

is an X-linear equivalence of categories.

Proof. From the semiorthogonal decompositions above, tensoring with $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}}}(1)$ induces an equivalence

$$D^1_{perf}(\mathcal{X}) \otimes_X D_{perf}(\mathbf{P}) \to D^0_{perf}(\mathcal{X}) \otimes_X D_{perf}(\mathbf{P}),$$

and an equivalence

$$D_{perf}(\mathcal{X}) \otimes_X D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_0 \to D_{perf}(\mathcal{X}) \otimes_X D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1,$$

where each category is regarded as an admissible subcategory of $\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}}$ by pullback on both factors. Comparing the two, we see that tensoring with $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}}}(1)$ induces an equivalence

$$D^1_{perf}(\mathcal{X}) \otimes_X D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_0 \to D^0_{perf}(\mathcal{X}) \otimes_X D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1,$$

which may be identified with the Fourier–Mukai transform in the statement of the lemma. \Box

II.3: Derived categories of non-abelian gerbes

Let X be a perfect algebraic stack, and let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a gerbe with finite inertia. Let $\hat{\mathfrak{X}} \to X$ be the moduli stack of simple coherent sheaves on $\mathfrak{X} \to X$, and let $\hat{\mathfrak{X}}^{sh} \to X$ be the sheafification of $\hat{\mathfrak{X}}$ over X. We note that $\hat{\mathfrak{X}} \to \hat{\mathfrak{X}}^{sh}$ is a \mathbf{G}_m -gerbe.

Let $\mathcal{E} \in D_{perf}(\mathfrak{X} \times_X \hat{\mathfrak{X}})$ be the universal simple, perfect sheaf, and let

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{E}}: \mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathcal{X}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{D}^{1}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathcal{X}/\mathcal{X}^{\mathrm{sh}})$$

be the Fourier-Mukai transform associated to \mathcal{E} .

Proposition II.12. In the context above, if X is a Q-stack, then $\Phi_{\mathcal{E}}$ is an equivalence.

Proof. The question is fppf-local on X [BZFN12, Prop. 2.1, Prop. 2.2]. Since the statement is compatible with fppf base change, we ultimately reduce to the case when $X = \operatorname{Spec} k$, for k an algebraically closed field with $\operatorname{char}(k) = 0$, and $\mathfrak{X} = BG$ for a finite constant group scheme G. Then $\hat{\mathfrak{X}}^{\mathrm{sh}}$ may be identified with the set $\{[V_1], \ldots, [V_\ell]\}$ of isomorphism classes of irreducible G-representations.

In terms of G-representations, the component of $\Phi_{\mathcal{E}}$ which maps to $D_{perf}(\{[V_i]\})$ is given by

$$V \mapsto (V \otimes V_i)^G \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_G(V^{\vee}, V_i),$$

and it follows from Maschke's theorem and Schur's lemma that $\Phi_{\mathcal{E}}$ gives an equivalence at the level of categories of coherent sheaves.

Corollary II.13. Let X be a perfect algebraic stack over \mathbf{Q} , and let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a gerbe with finite inertia. There exists a finite étale cover $Y \to X$ which is representable by algebraic spaces, a class $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(Y, \mathbf{G}_{m})$, and an X-linear equivalence $\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathfrak{X}) \simeq \mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(Y, \alpha)$.

Proof. We may take $Y = \hat{\mathcal{X}}^{sh}$ and $\alpha = [\hat{\mathcal{X}}]$ in the context of Proposition II.12.

Remark II.14. When $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ is a μ_n -gerbe, $\hat{\mathfrak{X}}^{sh}$ is a disjoint union of n copies of X, labeled by the characters of μ_n , and the equivalence of Proposition II.12 recovers the orthogonal decomposition (II.2.1).

Example II.15 (Total rigidification). Let X be a smooth Deligne–Mumford stack over a field k of characteristic 0. Then X admits a *total rigidification* [AOV08, Appendix A], which is a gerbe $X \to X^{\text{rig}}$ with finite inertia such that X^{rig} is an orbifold over k. (We recall our convention that an orbifold over k is a Deligne–Mumford stack of finite type with trivial generic stabilizers). By Corollary II.13, $D_{\text{perf}}(X)$ is equivalent to $D_{\text{perf}}(Y, \alpha)$, where Y is an orbifold and $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\text{ét}}(Y, \mathbf{G}_{m})$.

II.4: Root stacks

In what follows, we have followed the notation and conventions of [BLS16, §3], to which we refer for details.

Definition II.16. Let X be an algebraic stack, and let $E \subseteq X$ be an effective Cartier divisor. For an integer r > 0, we recall that the *r*th root stack $X_{r^{-1}E} \to X$ of X along E is given by the pullback

where f is the morphism induced by E, and π_r is induced by rth power map on both \mathbf{A}^1 and \mathbf{G}_m .

Let $\pi: X_{f^{-1}E} \to X$ be the *r*th stack of X along E. According to [BLS16, Theorem 4.7], $D_{perf}(X_{r^{-1}E})$ admits an X-linear semiorthogonal decomposition of the form

(II.4.1)
$$D_{perf}(X_{r^{-1}E}) = \langle \mathcal{C}_{r-1}, \mathcal{C}_{r-2}, \dots, \mathcal{C}_{1}, \pi^* D_{perf}(X) \rangle,$$

where each \mathcal{C}_i is equivalent to $D_{perf}(E)$. In fact, the base change of (II.4.1) to the preimage $r^{-1}E$ of E in $X_{r^{-1}E}$ recovers the semiorthogonal decomposition (II.2.1) associated to the μ_n -gerbe $r^{-1}E \to E$, which has a trivial cohomological Brauer class.

Example II.17 (Weak factorization). According to a result of Harper [Har17] (see also [BR19]), if X and Y are smooth, separated Deligne–Mumford stacks over a field of characteristic 0, which are isomorphic over an open substack U, then X and Y may be connected by a chain

$$X = X_0 \xrightarrow{f_0} X_1 \xrightarrow{f_1} \cdots \xrightarrow{f_{n-1}} X_n = Y,$$

where, for each i, either f_i or f_i^{-1} is a root stack over a smooth divisor in the complement of U or a blowup along a smooth closed substack in the complement of U.

If $X_i \to X_i^{\text{rig}}$ denotes the total rigidification of X_i (Example II.15), then there is a diagram

where the vertical morphisms are gerbes with finite inertia.

Variant II.18. Suppose that X is smooth over a field k, and let E be a simple normal crossing divisor of X, with ordered components E_1, \ldots, E_n . For a multi-index $r \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}^n$, the *iterated rth root stack* $X_{r^{-1}E}$ is given by the fiber product

$$X_{r_1^{-1}E_1} \times_X X_{r_2^{-1}E_2} \times_X \cdots \times_X X_{r_n^{-1}E_n}.$$

The stack $X_{r^{-1}E}$ is smooth over k, and the preimage of E is a simple normal crossing divisor.

The following lemma is standard, but we include it for completeness.

Lemma II.19. Let X be a smooth variety over a field k, and let $U \subseteq X$ be an open subvariety such that X - U has simple normal crossings with components E_i . If $X_{n^{-1}E} \to X$ is an iterated \bar{n} th root stack over $E = (E_i)$, where $\bar{n} = (n, n, ..., n)$, then the restriction

$$\operatorname{Br}(X_{n^{-1}D})[n] \to \operatorname{Br}(U)[n]$$

is an isomorphism.

Proof. By purity, one may reduce to the case of a DVR, which is treated in [Lie11, $\S3.2$]. \Box

Lemma II.20. Let U be a smooth, quasi-projective variety over a field k of characteristic 0, and let $\alpha \in Br(U)$. There exists a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford stack X, and an open immersion $j: U \to X$, such that the following conditions hold:

- (1) There exists a class $\alpha' \in Br(X)$ whose restriction to U is α .
- (2) Any μ_n -gerbe $\mathfrak{U} \to U$ with Brauer class α extends to a μ_n -gerbe $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ of Brauer class α' .

Proof. Let X_0 be a smooth, projective variety over k which compactifies U such that X_0-U has simple normal crossings. We observe that $\operatorname{Pic}(X_0) \to \operatorname{Pic}(U)$ is surjective. By Lemma II.19, there is an iterated root stack $X \to X_0$ such that α extends to a cohomological Brauer class $\alpha' \in \operatorname{H}^2_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)[n].$

Let $\mathcal{U} \to U$ be a μ_n -gerbe of Brauer class α . Consider the commutative diagram

The outer vertical morphisms are surjective, so $[\mathcal{U}]$ lifts to a class $[\mathcal{X}] \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mu_{n})$. Finally, since X is a global quotient stack with quasi-projective coarse space ([BLS16, Lemma

3.4]), the covering theorem of Kresch–Vistoli [KV04] implies that $H^2_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$ coincides with Br(X)

CHAPTER III Hodge Theory of Categories

III.1: Topological K-theory

In [Bla16], Blanc constructs a functor

 $\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}:\mathrm{Cat}_{\mathbf{C}}\longrightarrow \mathrm{Sp}$

from the ∞ -category of **C**-linear categories to the stable ∞ -category of spectra, satisfying the following properties:

- (i) K^{top} commutes with filtered colimits.
- (ii) Given an exact sequence¹

 $\mathfrak{C} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{C}' \longrightarrow \mathfrak{C}''$

of C-linear categories, the resulting sequence

 $\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}') \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}'')$

is an exact triangle in Sp.

(iii) There is a commutative diagram

(III.1.1)

$$K(\mathcal{C}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{ch}} \mathrm{HN}(\mathcal{C})$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow$$

$$K^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{ch}} \mathrm{HP}(\mathcal{C})$$

in Sp, functorial in C.

¹A sequence of C-linear categories is exact if it is both a fiber and a cofiber sequence.

(iv) If X is a separated scheme of finite type over C, then $K^{top}(D_{perf}(X))$ may be identified with the complex topological K-theory $K_0^{top}(X)$, and (iii) may be identified (functorially in X) with the corresponding diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathrm{K}(X) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{ch}} \mathrm{HN}(X) \\ \downarrow & \downarrow \\ \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(X^{\mathrm{an}}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{ch}} \mathrm{HP}(X) \end{array}$$

of Chern characters for X.

For our purposes, it is enough to understand $K^{top}(\mathcal{C})$ in the case when \mathcal{C} occurs as a semiorthogonal component of a category of the form $D_{perf}(X)$, when X is a scheme or a Deligne–Mumford stack. From (ii), the functor K^{top} satisfies the following additivity property: Given a semiorthogonal decomposition

$$\mathfrak{C} = \langle \mathfrak{C}_1, \mathfrak{C}_2, \dots, \mathfrak{C}_n \rangle$$

of a C-linear category \mathcal{C} , there is an equivalence

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}) \simeq \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_1) \oplus \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_2) \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_n)$$

induced by the projections $\mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}_i$.

Remark III.1. Let \mathcal{C} be a proper C-linear category. Perry [Per22, Lemma 5.2] constructs an Euler pairing

$$\chi^{\mathrm{top}}(-,-): \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{i}(\mathcal{C}) \otimes \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{i}(\mathcal{C}) \to \mathbf{Z},$$

which satisfies the following properties:

- (1) If \mathcal{C} admits a semiorthogonal decomposition, then the resulting splitting of $K_i^{\text{top}}(\mathcal{C})$ is semiorthogonal for the Euler pairing.
- (2) If $\chi(-,-)$ is the Euler pairing on $K_0(\mathcal{C})$ given by

$$\chi(v,w) = \sum_{i} (-1)^{i} \operatorname{dim} \operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{\mathbf{C}}(v,w),$$

then the homomorphism $K_0(\mathcal{C}) \to K_0^{\text{top}}(\mathcal{C})$ preserves Euler pairings.

(3) If $\mathcal{C} = D_{perf}(X)$ for a proper scheme X over C, then for $v, w \in K_i^{top}(X)$,

$$\chi^{\operatorname{top}}(v,w) = s_*(v^{\vee} \otimes w) \in \mathrm{K}_{2i}^{\operatorname{top}}(\operatorname{Spec} \mathbf{C}) \simeq \mathbf{Z},$$

where $s: X \to \text{Spec}(\mathbf{C})$ is the structure morphism.

Blanc's topological K-theory satisfies a localization sequence:

Lemma III.2. Let $i : Z \to X$ be a closed immersion of algebraic stacks over \mathbf{C} , with complement $j : U \to X$. There is an exact triangle

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(Z)) \xrightarrow{i_{*}} \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(X)) \xrightarrow{j^{*}} \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(X-Z)).$$

The following argument appeared in a preprint version of [HLP20], and we include it here for completeness. Note that it exploits details of Blanc's construction (cf. [Bla16, Def. 1.2]), which we have not described.

Proof. For a C-linear category C, consider the presheaf of spectra

$$\underline{\mathrm{K}}(\mathfrak{C})(U) = \underline{\mathrm{K}}(\mathfrak{C} \otimes_{\mathbf{C}} \mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(U))$$

on the category of smooth, affine schemes over C.

For any smooth, affine scheme U, and any algebraic stack X, there is an equivalence

$$D^b_{coh}(X) \otimes_{\mathbf{C}} D_{perf}(U) \simeq D^b_{coh}(X \times_{\mathbf{C}} U)$$

by [DG13, Corollary 4.2.3]. From the localization sequence for G-theory of algebraic stacks, it follows that there is a fiber sequence of presheaves of spectra

(III.1.2)
$$\underline{\mathrm{K}}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(Z)) \longrightarrow \underline{\mathrm{K}}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(X)) \longrightarrow \underline{\mathrm{K}}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(U))$$

on the category of smooth, affine schemes over C. Finally, (III.1.2) remains a fiber sequence after geometric realization and inverting the Bott element. \Box

Example III.3. Let X be a smooth, projective Deligne–Mumford stack over C, and suppose that X = [Y/G], where Y is quasi-projective and G is reductive. According to a result of Halpern-Leistner and Pomerleano, one may identify $K^{top}(D_{perf}(X))$ with the equivariant topological K-theory $K_G^{top}(Y^{an})$ [HLP20, Theorem 2.10].

Example III.4. Let X be a separated scheme of finite type over C, and $\alpha \in Br(X)$. Moulinos [Mou19] constructs an equivalence

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(X,\alpha)) \simeq \mathrm{KU}^{\bar{\alpha}}(X^{\mathrm{an}}),$$

where $\bar{\alpha} \in \mathrm{H}^{3}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbb{Z})^{\mathrm{tors}}$ is the topological Brauer class associated to α , and $\mathrm{KU}^{\bar{\alpha}}(X^{\mathrm{an}})$ is the $\bar{\alpha}$ -twisted topological K-theory spectrum of X in the sense of Atiyah–Segal [AS06].

Remark III.5. Let C be a C-linear category. According to a result of Antieau–Heller [AH18], the functor

$$T \mapsto \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(T) \otimes_{\mathbf{C}} \mathcal{C})$$

satisfies étale hyperdescent on the site of smooth, separated schemes over **C**. In the case $\mathcal{C} = D_{perf}(\text{Spec } \mathbf{C})$, one recovers the fact that topological K-theory satisfies étale hyperdescent.

Variant III.6. There is a relative version of Blanc's construction, due to Moulinos [Mou19]. Let S be a separated scheme of finite type over \mathbf{C} . There is a functor

(III.1.3)
$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(-/S) : \mathrm{Cat}_S \longrightarrow \mathrm{Shv}_{S^{\mathrm{an}}}(\mathrm{Sp}),$$

valued in sheaves of spectra on S^{an} , satisfying the following properties:

- (i) When $S = \operatorname{Spec} \mathbf{C}$, $\operatorname{K^{top}}(\mathcal{C}/S)$ is the constant sheaf associated to $\operatorname{K^{top}}(\mathcal{C})$.
- (ii) If \mathcal{C} admits an S-linear semiorthogonal decomposition

$$\mathcal{C} = \langle \mathcal{C}_1, \mathcal{C}_2, \dots, \mathcal{C}_n \rangle,$$

then there is a decomposition

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}/S) = \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_1/S) \oplus \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_2/S) \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_n/S).$$

(iii) If $f: X \to S$ is a proper morphism of separated schemes over **C**, then $K^{top}(D_{perf}(X)/S)$ may be identified (functorially in S) with the sheaf of spectra $U \mapsto K^{top}((f^{an})^{-1}(U))$.

III.2: The Hodge filtration

Let \mathcal{C} be a \mathbb{C} -linear category. In the terminology of Orlov [Orl16], \mathcal{C} is *geometric* if it arises as a semiorthogonal component of $D_{perf}(X)$, for a smooth, proper scheme X over \mathbb{C} . Examples of \mathcal{C} -linear categories include $D_{perf}(X)$ for smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford stacks [BLS16], and, consequently, $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$ where X is a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford stack, and $\alpha \in H^2(X, \mathbb{G}_m)$.

Construction III.7. Let \mathcal{C} be a geometric C-linear category. For each $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, the morphism from (iii)

$$\mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}) \otimes \mathbf{C} \longrightarrow \mathrm{HP}_{i}(\mathcal{C})$$

is an isomorphism, the noncommutative Hodge-to-de Rham spectral sequence

(III.2.1)
$$\operatorname{HH}_{*}(\mathcal{C})[u^{\pm 1}] \Longrightarrow \operatorname{HP}_{*}(\mathcal{C})$$

degenerates [Kal08], and the resulting filtration endows $K_i^{\text{top}}(\mathcal{C})$ with a pure Hodge structure of weight -i.

Example III.8. Let X be a smooth, proper scheme over C, and let $i \in \mathbb{Z}$. Identifying $K_i^{\text{top}}(X)$ with $K_i^{\text{top}}(D_{\text{perf}}(X))$, the result of Construction III.7 is the unique integral Hodge structure on $K_i^{\text{top}}(X)$ such that the Chern character homomorphism

$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X) \otimes \mathbf{Q} \to \bigoplus_{k} \mathrm{H}^{2k-i}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q})(k)$$

is an isomorphism of rational Hodge structures.

Remark III.9. If X is a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford stack over **C**, then the Hodge structure on $K_i^{\text{top}}(D_{\text{perf}}(X))$ is not necessarily pulled back from the Hodge structures on the rational cohomology of X through a Chern character. For example, when X = BG for a finite cyclic group G, then $K_0^{\text{top}}(D_{\text{perf}}(BG))$ has rank n, whereas $H^{2*}(X^{\text{an}}, \mathbf{Q})$ has rank 1.

For a geometric category \mathcal{C} , we write $\operatorname{Hdg}(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{Z})$ for the group of integral Hodge classes in $\operatorname{K}_{0}^{\operatorname{top}}(\mathcal{C})$. From considering the case of $\operatorname{D}_{\operatorname{perf}}(X)$, it follows that there is a factorization

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathcal{C}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{Hdg}(\mathcal{C}, \mathbf{Z}) \subseteq \mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}).$$

Perry formulates a noncommutative integral Hodge conjecture [Per22, Conjecture 5.13]:

Conjecture III.10 (Perry). Let C be a geometric C-linear category. The homomorphism

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathcal{C}) \rightarrow \mathrm{Hdg}(\mathcal{C}, \mathbf{Z})$$

is surjective.

As with the integral Hodge conjecture for the integral cohomology of a smooth, proper variety, Conjecture III.10 is known to fail in certian examples. As Perry notes, if X is a hypersurface in \mathbf{P}^4 for which the integral Hodge conjecture fails [BCC92], then Conjecture III.10 fails for $D_{perf}(X)$.

Remark III.11. If the Atiyah–Hirzebruch spectral sequence relating $K_*^{\text{top}}(X)$ with $H^*(X^{\text{an}}, \mathbb{Z})$ degenerates (for example, if the cohomology ring $H^*(X^{\text{an}}, \mathbb{Z})$ is torsion-free) then the integral Hodge conjecture in all degrees for X implies the integral Hodge conjecture for $D_{\text{perf}}(X)$, as

one may see from the proof of [Per22, Prop. 5.16]. In general, however, there do not appear to be implications in either direction between the integral Hodge conjecture for X and the integral Hodge conjecture for $D_{perf}(X)$.

It is often useful to measure the failure of the integral Hodge conjecture using the *Voisin* group,

$$V(\mathcal{C}) = \operatorname{Coker} (K_0(\mathcal{C}) \to \operatorname{Hdg}(\mathcal{C}, \mathbf{Z})).$$

The integral Hodge conjecture holds for \mathcal{C} if and only if $V(\mathcal{C}) = 0$.

The most important property of the integral Hodge conjecture for categories is its compatibility with semiorthogonal decompositions: If \mathcal{C} admits a semiorthogonal decomposition

$$\mathfrak{C} = \langle \mathfrak{C}_1, \mathfrak{C}_2, \ldots, \mathfrak{C}_n \rangle,$$

then there is a decomposition

$$V(\mathcal{C}) = V(\mathcal{C}_1) \oplus V(\mathcal{C}_2) \oplus \cdots \oplus V(\mathcal{C}_n).$$

In particular, the integral Hodge conjecture holds for \mathcal{C} if and only if it holds for each \mathcal{C}_i .

III.3: Variations of Hodge structure

Let S be a separated scheme of finite type over C, and $f: X \to S$ be a smooth, proper morphism. Suppose that there is an S-linear semiorthogonal decomposition

$$D_{perf}(X) = \langle \mathfrak{C}_1, \mathfrak{C}_2, \dots, \mathfrak{C}_n \rangle.$$

For each $i \in \mathbf{Z}$, there is a splitting

(III.3.1)
$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X/S) = \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_{1}/S) \oplus \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_{2}/S) \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathcal{C}_{n}/S),$$

and combining Construction III.7 with Variant III.6, one may show that (III.3.1) is a splitting of pure variations of Hodge structure.

CHAPTER IV Twisted Derived Categories

IV.1: Topologically trivial Brauer classes

For an integer n, we write $\mathbf{Z}(n) = (2\pi i)^n \mathbf{Z}$.

Definition IV.1. Let X be a separated scheme of finite type over \mathbf{C} , and let $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})^{\mathrm{tors}}$ be a cohomological Brauer class. Then α is *topologically trivial* if it lies in the kernel of the composition

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X,\mathbf{G}_{m}) \to \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{G}^{\mathrm{cont}}_{m}) \to \mathrm{H}^{3}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Z}(1)),$$

where $\mathbf{G}_{m}^{\text{cont}}$ is the sheaf of invertible continuous functions on X^{an} , and the right-hand morphism arises from the continuous exponential sequence.

Remark IV.2. If X is proper, then $\mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})^{\mathrm{tors}}$ is isomorphic to $\mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathcal{O}_{X^{\mathrm{an}}}^{\times})^{\mathrm{tors}}$. From the exponential sequence for the complex-analytic space X^{an} , there is an exact sequence

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(1)) \longrightarrow \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})^{\mathrm{tors}} \longrightarrow \mathrm{H}^{3}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))^{\mathrm{tors}},$$

so $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})^{\mathrm{tors}}$ is topologically trivial if and only if α lies in the image of $\mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(1))$.

It is often convenient to phrase topological triviality at the level of μ_n -gerbes:

Definition IV.3. Let X be a separated scheme of finite type over C, and let $\mathcal{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe, for n > 0.

- (1) If the \mathbf{G}_m -gerbe associated to \mathfrak{X} is trivial, then \mathfrak{X} is essentially trivial.
- (2) If the topological \mathbf{G}_m -gerbe associated to $\mathfrak{X}^{\mathrm{an}}$ is trivial, then \mathfrak{X} is essentially topologically trivial.

We observe that \mathfrak{X} is essentially trivial if and only if $[\mathfrak{X}]$ lies in the kernel of the homomorphism

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X,\boldsymbol{\mu}_{n}) \to \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X,\mathbf{G}_{m}).$$

Similarly, \mathfrak{X} is essentially topologically trivial if and only if $[\mathfrak{X}]$ lies in the kernel of the connecting homomorphism

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\boldsymbol{\mu}_{n}) \to \mathrm{H}^{3}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Z}(1))$$

arising from the sequence

$$\mathbf{Z}(1) \xrightarrow{n} \mathbf{Z}(1) \xrightarrow{\exp(-/n)} \boldsymbol{\mu}_n$$

Equivalently, $[\mathcal{X}]$ lies in the image of an element $v \in \mathrm{H}^2(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$.

Remark IV.4. Let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe. By a topological line bundle on \mathfrak{X} , we mean a line bundle on the associated gerbe on the topological site of X. If L is a topological line bundle on \mathfrak{X} , then $L^{\otimes n}$ descends to a topological line bundle on X, which we simply call $L^{\otimes n}$.

Similarly, we will consider 1-twisted topological line bundles on \mathfrak{X} . If $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ is topologically essentially trivial, the set of 1-twisted topological line bundles on \mathfrak{X} is a torsor under the group of topological line bundles on X

Definition IV.5. Let X be a separated scheme of finite type over C, and let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe. Let L be a topological line bundle on \mathfrak{X} .

- (1) The K-theory class [L] of L in $\mathcal{K}_0^{\text{top}}(X) \otimes \mathbf{Q}$ is the *n*th root $([L^{\otimes}])^{1/n}$ of the class of $L^{\otimes n}$.
- (2) The first Chern class of L is $c_1(L) = c_1(L^{\otimes n})/n$, regarded as an element of $H^2(X^{an}, Q(1))$.
- (3) The Chern character of L is the image of [L] under the Chern character:

$$\operatorname{ch}(L) = \exp(c_1(L)) \in \mathrm{H}^{2*}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(*)).$$

Lemma IV.6. Let L be a 1-twisted topological line bundle on \mathfrak{X} . The image of $c_1(L^{\otimes n})$ under

$$\exp(-/n)$$
: $\mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)) \rightarrow \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \boldsymbol{\mu}_{n})$

is $[\mathfrak{X}]$.

Proof. This is an analogue of [Lie07, Prop. 2.3.4.4] for the topological site, and the proof is identical. Briefly, if L is a 1-twisted topological line bundle on \mathfrak{X} , then the topological gerbe associated to \mathfrak{X} is equivalent to the gerbe of *n*th roots of $L^{\otimes n}$.

IV.2: Severi–Brauer varieties

Let X be a separated scheme of finite type over C. Let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe, and suppose that there exists a Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \to X$ which represents the image of $[\mathfrak{X}]$ in $\mathrm{H}^2_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$. In what follows, we frequently refer to the notation of Example II.7.

Consider the pullback diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}} & \stackrel{f'}{\longrightarrow} & \mathbf{P} \\ \downarrow_{\pi'} & & \downarrow_{\pi} \\ \mathfrak{X} & \stackrel{f}{\longrightarrow} & X. \end{array}$$

Let L be a 1-twisted topological line bundle on \mathfrak{X} . Then $\pi'^*L \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}}}(1)$ is a 0-twisted topological line bundle on $\mathbf{P}_{\mathfrak{X}}$, so it descends to a line bundle on \mathbf{P} , which we simply call L(1).

Proposition IV.7. In the setting above, multiplication by L(1) on $K_0^{top}(\mathbf{P})$ induces an equivalence of spectra

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_0) \to \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_1).$$

Proof. First, assume that $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ is essentially trivial. We may write $L = L^{\text{alg}} \otimes f^*L_0$, where L^{alg} is a 1-twisted algebraic line bundle on \mathfrak{X} and L_0 is a topological line bundle on X. Then $L(1) = L^{\text{alg}}(1) \otimes \pi^*L_0$, and $L^{\text{alg}}(1)$ is a tautological bundle on the projective bundle $\mathbf{P} \to X$, so the desired result is clear from Beilinson's semiorthogonal decomposition.

In the general case, consider the pullback square

$$\mathbf{P}^{(2)} = \mathbf{P} \times_X \mathbf{P} \xrightarrow{\pi_2} \mathbf{P} \\
\downarrow^{\pi_1} \qquad \downarrow \\
\mathbf{P} \xrightarrow{} X.$$

Let $D_{perf}(\mathbf{P}^{(2)})_k^{\pi_1}$ be the *k*th piece of the semiorthogonal decomposition of $D_{perf}(\mathbf{P}^{(2)})$ for the projective bundle structure from π_1 . The bottom horizontal morphism of the commutative diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{0}) \xrightarrow{L(1)} \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{1}) \\ \downarrow^{\pi_{2}^{*}} & \downarrow^{\pi_{2}^{*}} \\ \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P}^{(2)})_{0}^{\pi_{1}}) \xrightarrow{\pi_{2}^{*}L(1)} \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P}^{(2)})_{1}^{\pi_{1}}) \end{array}$$

is an equivalence by the previous case, and moreover the vertical morphisms are inclusions of summands. Comparing with the analogous diagram for multiplication by $L(1)^{-1}$, we see that

multiplication by L(1) is an equivalence.

Remark IV.8. The assumption in Proposition IV.7 that the Brauer class of \mathcal{X} is represented by a Severi–Brauer variety is, we expect, inessential. However, we have imposed it in the absence of a comparison theorem between the topological K-theory of the gerbe \mathcal{X} and Blanc's K-theory in the case when \mathcal{X} is not a global quotient.

IV.3: Twisted Mukai structures

The goal of this section is to prove that the Hodge structures of twisted derived categories are given by twisted Mukai structures. This is stated as Corollary IV.14 below.

Definition IV.9. Let X be a smooth, proper variety over C. Given a class $B \in H^2(X^{an}, Q(1))$, the *B*-twisted Mukai structure $K_i^{top}(X)^B$ is the unique integral Hodge structure of weight -ion $K_i^{top}(X)$ such that the homomorphism

$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)^{B} \to \bigoplus_{k} \mathbf{H}^{2k-i}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(k)), \quad v \mapsto \exp(B) \cdot \mathrm{ch}(v)$$

induces, after extension of scalars, an isomorphism between rational Hodge structures. We endow $K_i^{\text{top}}(X)^B$ with an *Euler pairing*, which by definition is the Euler pairing of Remark III.1 on the underlying group $K_i^{\text{top}}(X)$.

Theorem IV.10. Let X be a smooth, proper variety over \mathbf{C} , and let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be an essentially topologically trivial μ_n -gerbe. Suppose that the cohomological Brauer class of \mathfrak{X} lies in Br(X). Then for each i and each 1-twisted topological line bundle L on \mathfrak{X} , there is an isomorphism of Hodge structures

$$\mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}^{1}(\mathfrak{X})) \to \mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)^{c_{1}(L)},$$

which is compatible with Euler pairings.

Proof. Let **P** be a Severi–Brauer variety which represents the image of $[\mathcal{X}]$ in Br(X). In the notation of Proposition IV.7, consider the composition

$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{0}) \xrightarrow{[L(1)]} \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{1}) \xrightarrow{[\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}}}(-1)]} \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{0}) \otimes \mathbf{Q},$$

where, in the right-hand morphism, we use multiplication by the K-theory class of the twisted line bundle (Definition IV.5).

Since $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}}}(-1)$ is an algebraic twisted line bundle, the right-hand morphism induces an isomorphism of rational Hodge structures. On the other hand, by Proposition IV.7, the

left-hand morphism is an isomorphism of abelian groups. It follows that the Hodge structure on $K_i^{top}(D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1)$ is identified with $K_i^{top}(X)^{c_1(L)}$ by [L(1)], and we conclude the theorem by Lemma II.11, which implies that $K_i^{top}(D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1)$ is isomorphic to $K_i^{top}(D_{perf}^1(\mathfrak{X}))$ as a Hodge structure. The compatibility with Euler pairings follows from the observation that multiplication by [L(1)] preserves the Euler pairing on $K_i^{top}(\mathbf{P})$.

Remark IV.11. We frequently use the observation that, in the case i = 0, the isomorphism constructed in the course of the proof preserves the rank homomorphisms

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{0}(\mathrm{D}^{1}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathcal{X})) \to \mathbf{Z}, \quad \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{0}(X)^{c_{1}(L)} \to \mathbf{Z}$$

on both sides.

Definition IV.12. Let X be a smooth, proper variety over C, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$. A rational *B*-field for α is a class $B \in H^2(X^{an}, Q(1))$ which maps to α under the exponential

$$\exp: \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(1)) \to \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathcal{O}_{X^{\mathrm{an}}}^{\times})^{\mathrm{tors}} \simeq \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m}).$$

Remark IV.13. Let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe with cohomological Brauer class α . If L is a 1-twisted topological line bundle on \mathfrak{X} , then $c_1(L^{\otimes n})/n$ is a rational *B*-field for α . To prove this, observe that there is a commutative diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Z}(1)) \xrightarrow{\exp(-/n)} \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\boldsymbol{\mu}_{n}) \\ \downarrow^{-/n} \qquad \qquad \downarrow \\ \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Q}(1)) \xrightarrow{\exp} \mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\mathcal{O}_{X^{\mathrm{an}}}^{\times}), \end{array}$$

and apply Lemma IV.6.

Corollary IV.14. Let X be a smooth, proper variety over C, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$ be a topologically trivial Brauer class. If B is a rational B-field for α , then for each i there is an isomorphism of Hodge structures

$$\mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(X,\alpha)) \simeq \mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)^{B},$$

which is compatible with Euler pairings.

Proof. By Remark IV.13 and Theorem IV.10, it is enough to show that the isomorphism class of the integral Hodge structure $K_i^{\text{top}}(X)^B$ does not depend on the choice of the rational *B*-field *B*. If *B* and *B'* are two rational *B*-fields for α , then from the exponential sequence, the difference B - B' lies in $H^2(X^{\text{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)) + NS(X)_{\mathbf{Q}}$.
If B - B' lies in NS(X)_Q, then the identity map on $K_i^{top}(X)$ induces an isomorphism of Hodge structures

$$\mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)^{B} \to \mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)^{B'}.$$

Therefore, we may suppose that x = B - B' lies in $H^2(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$. In that case, the desired isomorphism of Hodge structures

$$\mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)^{B} \to \mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X)^{B'}$$

is given by multiplication by $[L_x]$, where L_x is a topological line bundle on X with $c_1(L_x) = x$.

IV.4: Variation of twisted Mukai structure

Let $f: X \to S$ be a smooth, proper morphism, and let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe. Let \mathbb{P}^0 be the local system of topological line bundles on the fibers X_s of f, and let \mathbb{P}^1 be the local system of 1-twisted topological line bundles on the fibers of $\mathfrak{X} \to S$. We observe that \mathbb{P}^1 is a torsor under \mathbb{P}^0 .

Remark IV.15. The category of P⁰-sheaves is symmetric monoidal, with the monoidal structure given by the *contracted product* of P⁰-sheaves $A \wedge B$, which is the sheafification of the quotient presheaf

$$A \times B/(a,b) \sim (ga,g^{-1}b)$$

If A is a P⁰-module, and B is a P⁰-torsor, then $A \wedge B$ is a P⁰-module, with addition given locally by

$$a \wedge b + a' \wedge b' = a \wedge b + a' \wedge gb$$
$$= (a + ga') \wedge b,$$

where b' = gb for a unique $g \in \mathbb{P}^0$.

For $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, the local system $K_i^{\text{top}}(X/S)$ is a P⁰-module, and we may define a variation of Hodge structure on the P⁰-module $K_i^{\text{top}}(X/S) \wedge P^1$ as follows:

Definition IV.16. The variation of twisted Mukai structure on $K_i^{top}(X/S) \wedge P^1$ is the unique integral variation of Hodge structure such that the Chern character

$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(X/S) \wedge \mathbf{P}^{1} \to \bigoplus_{k} \mathbf{R}^{2k-i} f_{*} \mathbf{Q}(k), \quad v \wedge L \mapsto \mathrm{ch}(L) \cdot \mathrm{ch}(v)$$

induces an isomorphism between Q-variations of Hodge structure.

Theorem IV.17. Let $f : X \to S$ be a smooth, proper morphism, where S is a separated scheme of finite type over \mathbb{C} , and let $X \to X$ be a μ_n -gerbe such that the fiber $X_s \to X_s$ is essentially topologically trivial for each $s \in S(\mathbb{C})$. Assume that the cohomological Brauer class of X lies in Br(X). Then there is an isomorphism of variations of Hodge structure

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{i}(\mathrm{D}^{1}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathcal{X})/S) \to \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{i}(X/S) \wedge \mathrm{P}^{1}.$$

Proof. Let $\mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety which represents the image of $[\mathcal{X}]$ in Br(X). Following the proof of Theorem IV.10, we may consider a composition of morphisms of \mathbb{P}^0 -modules

(IV.4.1)

$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{0}/S) \wedge \mathbf{P}^{1} \xrightarrow{\Phi} \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{1}/S) \xrightarrow{\Psi} \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{0}/S) \otimes \mathbf{Q},$$

where:

$$\Phi(v \wedge L) = [L(1)] \cdot v, \quad \Psi(v) = [\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}}}(-1)] \cdot v$$

On stalks, (IV.4.1) recovers (after choosing a 1-twisted topological line bundle) the analogous sequence in the proof of Theorem IV.10. In particular, Φ is an isomorphism of local systems, and Ψ induces an isomorphism of **Q**-variations of Hodge structure.

Remark IV.18. In the context of Theorem IV.17, let $\mathbf{V} = K_0^{\text{top}}(X/S) \wedge P^1$. Then \mathbf{V} admits a rational section $\tau \in \Gamma(S^{\text{an}}, \mathbf{V}) \otimes \mathbf{Q}$, whose restriction to the stalk at $s \in S(\mathbf{C})$ is given by $[L^{\vee}] \wedge L$ for any 1-twisted topological line bundle L on \mathfrak{X}_s . Then τ is Hodge, since $\Psi(\Phi(\tau)) = [L] \cdot [L^{\vee}] = 1$.

By the theorem of the fixed part [Del71, 4.1.1], $\Gamma(\mathbf{V}) = \Gamma(S^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{V})$ carries a natural Hodge structure, determined by the property that for each $s \in S(\mathbf{C})$, the inclusion $\Gamma(\mathbf{V}) \to \mathbf{V}_s$ is a morphism of Hodge structures. Regarding $\Gamma(\mathbf{V})$ as a $K_0^{\mathrm{top}}(X/S)$ -module, the section $\tau \in \Gamma(\mathbf{V}) \otimes \mathbf{Q}$ determines an isomorphism of **Q**-variations of Hodge structure

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(X/S) \otimes \mathbf{Q} \to \mathbf{V} \otimes \mathbf{Q},$$

and hence an isomorphism of rational Hodge structures

$$\Gamma(\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(X/S)) \otimes \mathbf{Q} \simeq \Gamma(\mathbf{V}) \otimes \mathbf{Q}.$$

In particular, if $\mathbf{v} \in \Gamma(\mathbf{V})$ is everywhere Hodge, then the image of \mathbf{v} in $\Gamma(\mathbf{V}) \otimes \mathbf{Q}$ may be written $\mathbf{w} \cdot \tau$, where \mathbf{w} is a global section of $K_0^{\text{top}}(X/S) \otimes \mathbf{Q}$ which is everywhere Hodge.

IV.5: Quasi-projective varieties

We now develop a theory of twisted Mukai structures on smooth, quasi-projective varieties. On the one hand, our treatment is rather ad hoc, but on the other, it is amenable to computation. The usefulness of the quasi-projective case comes from the following well-known lemma:

Lemma IV.19. Let X be a smooth scheme over \mathbf{C} , and let $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})$ be a cohomological Brauer class. There is a dense open subscheme U of X such that α_{U} is topologically trivial.

Proof. Let $\bar{\alpha} \in \mathrm{H}^{3}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))^{\mathrm{tors}}$ be the topological Brauer class of α . According to [CTV12, Théorème 3.1], $\mathcal{H}^{3}(\mathbf{Z}(1))$ is torsion-free, where $\mathcal{H}^{3}(\mathbf{Z}(1))$ is the sheafification of the Zariski presheaf $U \mapsto \mathrm{H}^{3}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$. In particular, $\bar{\alpha}$ lies in the kernel of the homomorphism

$$\mathrm{H}^{3}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)) \to \mathrm{H}^{0}(X, \mathcal{H}^{3}(\mathbf{Z}(1))).$$

The right-hand side is the third unramified cohomology group $H^3_{nr}(X, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ of X, and the kernel consists of classes with conveau ≤ 1 .

Let U be a smooth, separated variety over C. Each singular cohomology group $\mathrm{H}^{k}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q})$ carries a functorial mixed Hodge structure, with weights in the interval [k, 2k]. The lowestweight part $\mathrm{W}_{k}\mathrm{H}^{k}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q})$ is a pure Hodge structure of weight k, and may be described concretely as the image of the restriction map

$$j^* : \mathrm{H}^k(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}) \to \mathrm{H}^k(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q})$$

for any smooth compactification $j: U \to X$ [Del71, 3.2.16].

Definition IV.20. Let U be a smooth, separated scheme over C, and let $B \in H^2(U^{an}, Q(1))$. The *B*-twisted Mukai structure $W_i^{top}(U)^B$ is the Hodge structure of weight -i, given by the preimage of

(IV.5.1)
$$\bigoplus_{k} W_{-i}(H^{2k-i}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(k)))$$

under the *B*-twisted Chern character

$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(U) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{k} \mathbf{H}^{2k-i}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(k)), \quad v \mapsto \exp(B)\mathrm{ch}(v).$$

The Hodge filtration on $W_i^{\text{top}}(U)^B$ is pulled back along the Chern character from (IV.5.1).

When B = 0, we write $W_i^{\text{top}}(U)^B = W_i^{\text{top}}(U)$, and call $W_i^{\text{top}}(U)$ the *lowest-weight part* of $K_i^{\text{top}}(U)$.

Lemma IV.21. Let $U \to X$ be an open immersion from a smooth, separated scheme U to a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford stack X over C. For each i, the homomorphism $K_i^{top}(D_{perf}(X))$ to $K^{top}(U)$ factors through $W_i^{top}(U)$, and the induced homomorphism

$$\mathrm{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(X)) \to \mathrm{W}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(U)$$

is a morphism of Hodge structures.

Proof. First, suppose that X is a smooth, proper variety. Then the lemma follows from the fact that for each k, the induced map $H^k(X^{an}, \mathbf{Q}) \to H^k(U^{an}, \mathbf{Q})$ preserves the weight filtration.

Next, we argue that if the lemma holds for a single compactification X of U, then it holds for all compactifications. By weak factorization (Example II.17), it is enough to prove the following claim: If X is a compactification of U, and $X' \to X$ is either a root stack along a smooth divisor in the complement of U, or a blowup along a smooth closed substack in the complement of U, then the conclusion of the lemma holds for X if and only if it holds for X'. The claim follows from considering the semiorthogonal decomposition associated to either a blowup or a root stack.

Definition IV.22. Let U be a smooth, separated scheme over C, and let $\mathbf{P} \to U$ be a Severi–Brauer variety. The *lowest-weight part* of $K_i^{top}(D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1)$ is the subgroup

$$W_i^{top}(D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1) \subseteq K_i^{top}(D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1)$$

which is the intersection of $K_i^{top}(D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})_1)$ with $W_i^{top}(\mathbf{P})$.

Theorem IV.23. Let U be a smooth, quasi-projective variety. Let $\mathcal{U} \to U$ be an essentially topologically trivial μ_n -gerbe, and let $\mathbf{P} \to U$ be a Severi–Brauer variety which represents the Brauer class of \mathcal{U} . Let i be an integer.

- (1) $W_i^{\text{top}}(D_{\text{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_1)$ is a Hodge substructure of $W_i^{\text{top}}(\mathbf{P})$.
- (2) For each 1-twisted topological line bundle L on U, there is an isomorphism of Hodge structures

$$W_i^{\text{top}}(D_{\text{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_1) \to W_i^{\text{top}}(U)^{c_1(L)}.$$

Proof. Following the proof of Theorem IV.10, we consider the composition

$$\mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{0}) \xrightarrow{[L(1)]} \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{1}) \xrightarrow{[\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{U}}}(-1)]} \mathbf{K}_{i}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{0}) \otimes \mathbf{Q}.$$

Multiplication by $[\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{U}}}(-1)]$ gives an automorphism of the rational Hodge structure $W_i^{\text{top}}(\mathbf{P}) \otimes \mathbf{Q}$, so (1) follows since the right-hand map is an isomorphism after extending scalars to \mathbf{Q} . Then (2) follows, since the left-hand map identifies the Hodge structure on $W_i^{\text{top}}(\mathbf{D}_{\text{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_1)$ with the twisted Mukai structure $W_i^{\text{top}}(U)^{c_1(L)}$.

IV.6: Computations on quasi-projective varieties

In this section, we prove several technical results which will be used later. In Lemma IV.26, we give a lower bound for the ranks of Hodge classes for twisted Mukai structures on smooth, quasi-projective varieties, and in Lemma IV.27, we compute the set of Hodge classes for twisted Mukai structures on affine surfaces.

For a smooth, separated scheme U over \mathbf{C} , we define

$$W_0H^2(U^{an}, \mathbf{Z}(1)) \subseteq H^2(U^{an}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$$

to be the set of class v whose image in $\mathrm{H}^{2}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(1))$ lies in $\mathrm{W}_{0}\mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(1))$. The proof of Lemma IV.24 below implies that $\mathrm{W}_{0}\mathrm{H}^{2}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$ coincides with the image of $\mathrm{H}^{2}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$ for any smooth compactification of U, although we do not need this fact.

Lemma IV.24. Let U be a smooth, separated scheme over C. Then

$$NS(U) = Hdg(W_0H^2(U^{an}, \mathbf{Z}(1)))$$

Proof. Let X be a smooth compactification of U so that D = X - U has simple normal crossings. Consider the diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc} 0 & \longrightarrow \operatorname{NS}(X) & \stackrel{f}{\longrightarrow} & \operatorname{H}^{2}(X^{\operatorname{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)) & \longrightarrow \operatorname{Coker} f & \longrightarrow 0 \\ & & & \downarrow^{a} & & \downarrow^{b} & & \downarrow^{c} \\ 0 & \longrightarrow & \operatorname{Hdg}(\operatorname{W}_{0}\operatorname{H}^{2}(U^{\operatorname{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))) & \stackrel{g}{\longrightarrow} & \operatorname{H}^{2}(U^{\operatorname{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)) & \longrightarrow \operatorname{Coker} g & \longrightarrow 0. \end{array}$$

Since $a \otimes \mathbf{Q}$ is an isomorphism, we need to show that Coker *a* is torsion-free. It is well-known that Ker *b* is generated by the cycle classes of the components of *D* (see for instance [BO21, Prop. 2.2]). In particular, Ker *a* is isomorphic to Ker *b*, and the connecting homomorphism Ker $c \rightarrow$ Coker *a* is injective. Since *f* is the inclusion of a saturated sublattice, Coker *f* is

torsion-free, hence so is Ker c. In particular, to show that Coker a is torsion-free, it is enough to show that Coker b is torsion-free.

Finally, the torsion-freeness of Coker *b* follows from the Leray spectral sequence for $j: U \to S$, and the observations that $\mathrm{H}^{0}((D^{(2)})^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbb{Z})$ and $\mathrm{H}^{1}((D^{(1)})^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbb{Z})$ are torsion-free, where $D^{(1)}$ is the disjoint union of the components of D and $D^{(2)}$ is the disjoint union of the pairwise intersections of the components of D.

Let U be a smooth, quasi-projective variety over C. Given a class $v \in H^2(U^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ and an integer n > 0, let $\alpha(v, n) \in Br(U)$ be the image of v under the composition

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}(U^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Z}(1)) \xrightarrow{\exp(-/n)} \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(U,\boldsymbol{\mu}_{n}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(U,\mathbf{G}_{m}).$$

The following lemma shows that $W_i^{\text{top}}(U)^{v/n}$ depends only on $\alpha(v, n)$.

Lemma IV.25. In the situation above, let $v_1, v_2 \in H^2(U^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$, and let $n_1, n_2 > 0$ be integers. If $\alpha(v_1, n_1) = \alpha(v_2, n_2)$, then there is an isomorphism

$$\mathbf{W}_i^{\mathrm{top}}(U)^{v_1/n_1} \simeq \mathbf{W}_i^{\mathrm{top}}(U)^{v_2/n_2}.$$

Proof. For simplicity, we write $W(v/n) = W_i^{top}(D_{perf}(U))^{v/n}$. We make three observations:

- (1) For t > 0, W(tv/tn) \simeq W(v/n).
- (2) For $w \in \mathrm{H}^2(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)), \mathrm{W}((v+nw)/n) \simeq \mathrm{W}(v/n).$
- (3) For $w \in NS(U)$, $W((v+w)/n) \simeq W(v/n)$.

Note that (1) is from the definition, and for (2) and (3) one follows the proof of Corollary IV.14.

For the lemma, by (1) we may assume that $n_1 = n_2$. Then from the Kummer sequence, $v_1 - v_2$ lies in $n_1 \cdot H^2(U^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1)) + NS(U)$, and we apply (2) and (3).

Lemma IV.26. Let U be a smooth, quasi-projective variety over C, with a class $v \in$ $H^2(U^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ and an integer n > 0. Then the rank of any Hodge class in $W_0(U)^{v/n}$ is divisible by n_0 , where n_0 is the order of $\alpha(v, n)$ in Br(U).

Proof. By Lemma IV.25, we may suppose that $n = n_0$. Let $w \in W_0^{\text{top}}(U)^{v/n}$ be a Hodge class, and write $w = (w_0, w_2, \dots)$, so that

$$\exp(B) \cdot \operatorname{ch}(w) = (w_0, w_2 + w_0 \cdot B, \dots).$$

Then $w_2 + w_0 \cdot (v/n)$ is Hodge, so $nw_2 + w_0v$ is an integral Hodge class in W₀(H²($U^{an}, \mathbf{Z}(1)$), and hence is the Chern class of an algebraic line bundle by Lemma IV.24. In particular, the image of $w_0v + nw_2$ under the composition

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)) \to \mathrm{H}^{2}(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \boldsymbol{\mu}_{n}) \to \mathrm{Br}(U)[n]$$

is trivial. On the other hand, the image coincides with $w_0 \cdot \alpha(v/n)$. Therefore, *n* divides w_0 .

Lemma IV.27. Let U be a smooth, affine surface over C, with a class $v \in H^2(U^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ and an integer n > 0. There is a short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathrm{NS}(U) \longrightarrow \mathrm{Hdg}(\mathrm{W}_0^{\mathrm{top}}(U)^{\nu/n}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{rk}} n_0 \cdot \mathbf{Z} \longrightarrow 0,$$

where n_0 is the order of $\alpha(v/n)$ in Br(U).

Proof. From the Atiyah–Hirzebruch spectral sequence, the map

$$(\mathrm{rk}, c_1) : \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}(U) \to \mathrm{H}^0(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}) \oplus \mathrm{H}^2(U^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$$

is an isomorphism. By Lemma IV.25, we may suppose that $n = n_0$. By Lemma IV.24, (w_0, w_2) is a Hodge class in $W_0^{\text{top}}(U)^{v/n}$ if and only if $w_0 \cdot (v/n) + w_2$ lies in $NS(U)_{\mathbf{Q}}$. If $w_0 = 0$, then $w_2 \in NS(U)$ by Lemma IV.24. The morphism

$$NS(U) \rightarrow Hdg(W_0^{top}(U)^{\nu/n})$$

in the statement of the lemma is given by sending w_2 to $(0, w_2)$. Since (n, -v) is a Hodge class of rank n, it remains to show that the rank of any Hodge class is divisible by n, which is Lemma IV.26.

CHAPTER V The Hodge-theoretic Index

V.1: The period-index problem

We refer to [CT06] for an account of the classical theory of Brauer groups and the period-index conjecture.

Definition V.1. Let K be a field, and let $\alpha \in Br(K)$. The *period* of α is its order in the torsion group Br(K). The *index* of α is equal to the following positive integers:

- (1) The minimum rank of an α -twisted vector space.
- (2) The minimum degree of a separable extension K'/K such that $\alpha_{K'} = 0$.
- (3) The integer d' + 1, where d' is the minimum dimension of a Severi–Brauer variety of class α .
- (4) The degree $\sqrt{\dim D}$ of the unique division algebra D of class α .

One may show that $ind(\alpha)$ divides $per(\alpha)$, and that $per(\alpha)$ and $ind(\alpha)$ share the same prime factors. In particular, for each $\alpha \in Br(K)$, there is an integer $\epsilon(\alpha)$ such that

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{\epsilon(\alpha)}.$$

The *period-index problem* for K is the problem of determining a bound for $\epsilon(\alpha)$, preferably one which is uniform over the Brauer group. The main conjecture is the following:

Conjecture V.2 (The period-index conjecture). Let K be a field of transcendence degree d over an algebraically closed field k. For any Brauer class $\alpha \in Br(K)$,

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{d-1}$$
.

There are variants of Conjecture V.2, for instance when k is a finite field or a p-adic field.

The status of Conjecture V.2 is as follows:

- $d \leq 1$ The Brauer group Br(K) is trivial.
- d = 2 Conjecture V.2 was proved by de Jong [dJ04] when per(α) is prime to the characteristic of k. When the characteristic of k divides per(α), the conjecture was proved through different methods by de Jong–Starr [SdJ10] and Lieblich [Lie08].
- $d \geq 3$ Conjecture V.2 is not known for any given field K.

When $d \ge 3$, it is not known in general that there exists an exponent ϵ such that for each $\alpha \in Br(K)$,

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{\epsilon}.$$

However, Matzri [Mat16] has obtained non-uniform exponents $\epsilon(\alpha)$, which depend only on tr.deg(K/k) and the prime factors of per(α), based on estimates for the symbol length of a central simple algebra of given period. Aside from the cases described above, Matrzi's bounds are the best available.

V.2: The global period-index problem

We now explain a version of the period-index conjecture for orbifolds over fields.

Definition V.3. Let X be a connected Deligne–Mumford stack of finite type over a field k, and let $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})^{\mathrm{tors}}$. The *period* $\mathrm{per}(\alpha)$ of α is its order in $\mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})$. The *index* $\mathrm{ind}(\alpha)$ of α is the positive generator of the image of a rank homomorphism,

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(X,\alpha)) \to \mathbf{Z}$$

which arises by viewing $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$ as $D^1_{perf}(\mathfrak{X})$ for $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ a μ_n -gerbe of class α .

We recall our convention that an *orbifold* over a field k is a Deligne–Mumford stack of finite type over k with trivial generic stabilizers.

Lemma V.4. Let X be a smooth, connected orbifold over k. If $\alpha \in H^2_{\text{ét}}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$, then

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) = \operatorname{ind}(\alpha_K),$$

where α_K is the image of α in Br(K).

Proof. We first show that $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha_K)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$. Let $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ be a \mathbf{G}_m -gerbe of class α , and let $\mathfrak{X}_K \to \operatorname{Spec} K$ be the fiber over the generic point. Choose a 1-twisted vector bundle V_K on \mathfrak{X}_K of rank $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha_K)$. By [Lie08, Prop. 3.1.1.9], there exists a coherent extension of V_K to a 1-twisted coherent sheaf V on \mathfrak{X} , and since \mathfrak{X} is smooth, V is quasi-isomorphic to a perfect complex E, with $\operatorname{rk} E = \operatorname{ind}(\alpha_K)$. We next show that $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha_K)$. Let E be a 1-twisted perfect complex on \mathfrak{X} of rank r. Then the restriction of E to \mathfrak{X}_K is perfect, and the rank of any 1-twisted locally free sheaf on \mathfrak{X}_K is divisible by $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$.

Conjecture V.5 (Global period-index). Let X be a smooth, proper, connected orbifold of dimension d over an algebraically closed field k. For any $\alpha \in H^2_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$,

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{d-1}.$$

Remark V.6. The global period-index conjecture over \mathbf{C} (Conjecture V.5) is equivalent to the period-index conjecture for complex function fields (Conjecture V.2). Lemma V.4 shows that the conjecture for function fields implies the global conjecture. In the other direction, let K be a function field over \mathbf{C} . Then any Brauer class extends to a quasi-projective model of K, and one may apply Lemma II.19 to pass to a smooth, proper orbifold.

Alternatively, the discriminant-avoidance theorem of de Jong and Starr [SdJ10] implies that, in order to prove the period-index conjecture for complex function fields of transcendence degree $\leq d$, it is enough to verify the global period index conjecture for smooth, complex, projective varieties of dimension $\leq d$. However, the reduction is inexplicit.

V.3: The Hodge-theoretic index

Let X be a smooth, proper, connected orbifold over C, and let $\alpha \in \mathrm{H}^{2}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(X, \mathbf{G}_{m})$. Given a closed point Spec $\mathbb{C} \to X$, the pullback

$$D_{perf}(X, \alpha) \rightarrow D_{perf}(Spec \mathbf{C})$$

defines a rank homomorphism $K_0^{\text{top}}(X, \alpha) \to K_0^{\text{top}}(\text{Spec } \mathbf{C}) = \mathbf{Z}$, compatible with the rank homomorphism $K_0(D_{\text{perf}}(X, \alpha)) \to \mathbf{Z}$ on algebraic K-theory.

Definition V.7. The *Hodge-theoretic index* $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha)$ is the positive generator of the image of the rank homomorphism

$$\operatorname{Hdg}(\operatorname{D}_{\operatorname{perf}}(X,\alpha),\mathbf{Z}) \to \mathbf{Z}$$

Observe that $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$, and if they differ, then the integral Hodge conjecture fails for $D_{\operatorname{perf}}(X, \alpha)$. In general, the Hodge-theoretic index may differ from both the period and the index, but it enjoys a number of the same formal properties, as indicated in Lemma V.8 below. We first establish some basic properties of $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$. Since $\operatorname{Br}(X)$ is a torsion group, any nonzero element α admits a prime decomposition

$$\alpha = \alpha_1 + \alpha_2 + \dots + \alpha_n,$$

characterized by the property that $per(\alpha_i) = \ell_i^{r_i}$, for distinct primes ℓ_1, \ldots, ℓ_n and $r_i > 0$.

Lemma V.8. Let X be a smooth, proper, connected orbifold over C with function field K, and let $\alpha \in H^2_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$.

- (1) If $f: X' \to X$ is generically finite, then $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha) \mid (\deg f) \cdot \operatorname{ind}_{H}(f^*\alpha)$.
- (2) If X' is smooth, proper connected orbifold over **C** which is birational to X, and $\alpha_K \in Br(K)$ extends to a class $\alpha' \in H^2_{\acute{e}t}(X', \mathbf{G}_m)$, then $ind_H(\alpha) = ind_H(\alpha')$.
- (3) If $\alpha = \alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n$ is the prime decomposition of α , then $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) = \prod_i \operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha_i)$.
- (4) $\operatorname{per}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$.

Proof. For (1), observe that

$$\operatorname{rk} f_* f^* v = (\deg f) \operatorname{rk} v$$

for any $v \in K_0^{\text{top}}(S, \alpha)$. Then (2) follows from (1) and weak factorization for a μ_n -gerbe of Brauer class α , which (as noted in Example II.17) is compatible with the gerbe structure.

For (3), it is not hard to see that $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha)$ divides $\prod \operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha_i)$, so we show that for each i, $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha_i)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha)$. Let E be an object in $\operatorname{D}_{\operatorname{perf}}(X, \alpha_i - \alpha)$ of rank $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha_i - \alpha)$. Since

$$\operatorname{Fun}_X(\operatorname{D}_{\operatorname{perf}}(X,\alpha),\operatorname{D}_{\operatorname{perf}}(X,\alpha_i)) \simeq \operatorname{D}_{\operatorname{perf}}(X,\alpha_i - \alpha),$$

the object E gives a functor from $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$ to $D_{perf}(X, \alpha_i)$, and the induced map on topological K-theory sends a Hodge class of rank $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$ to a Hodge class of rank $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha) \cdot$ $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha - \alpha_i)$. Since it is clear that $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha_i)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha_i)$, $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha_i)$ is prime to $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha - \alpha_i)$, and so $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha_i)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$.

For (4), it is clear that $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$, so we show that $\operatorname{per}(\alpha)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$. Let $U \subseteq X$ be a substack which is equivalent to a smooth quasi-projective variety. By Lemma IV.19, we may suppose (after perhaps shrinking U) that the restriction of α to U is topologically trivial. By Lemma II.20 and (2), we may assume that there is a Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \to X$ whose restriction over U has class α_U .

It follows from Lemma IV.21 that the induced map

$$\mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{0}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P})_{1}) \rightarrow \mathrm{W}^{\mathrm{top}}_{0}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P}_{U})_{1}).$$

is a morphism of Hodge structures. We conclude by observing that the rank of any Hodge class in the right-hand side is divisible by $per(\alpha)$, by Theorem IV.23 and Lemma IV.26.

Example V.9. Let X be a smooth, proper variety, and let $v \in H^2(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ be a cohomology class. In [Kre03], Kresch shows that if the image $\exp(v/2)$ of v in Br(X)[2] has index 2, then there exists a Hodge class $h \in Hdg^4(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(2))$ such that

$$(V.3.1) v^2 \equiv h \mod 2.$$

Kresch observes that (V.3.1) imposes a nontrivial condition on v, and so constructs examples of threefolds with Brauer classes of period 2 and index 4.

From our calculation of the twisted Mukai structure, one may give a quick proof of Kresch's result. Let B = v/2. If the index of α is 2, then let

$$ch(w) = (2, w_2, w_4, \dots)$$

be the Chern character of a Hodge class w of rank 2 in $K_0^{\text{top}}(X)^B$. Since w is Hodge,

$$\exp(B) \cdot ch(w) = (2, 2B + w_2, B^2 + w_2 \cdot B + w_4, \dots)$$

is Hodge in each degree. Since $2w_4$ is integral,

$$4(B^2 + w_2 \cdot B + w_4) = v^2 + 2v \cdot w_2 + 4 \cdot w_4$$
$$\equiv v^2 \mod 2.$$

which recovers Kresch's obstruction (V.3.1).

Remark V.10. We briefly compare the Hodge-theoretic index with the étale index $\operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{\acute{e}t}}(\alpha)$ studied by Antieau [Ant11a], [Ant11b], and Antieau–Williams [AW13]. Let X be a smooth, proper scheme over **C**, and let $\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\operatorname{\acute{e}t}}(X)$ be the étale K-theory of X. There is a sequence of morphisms

From [Tho85, Theorem 2.15], s becomes an isomorphism after tensoring with **Q**. It follows that the image of $K_0^{\text{ét}}(X)$ in $K_0^{\text{top}}(X)$ is contained in $\text{Hdg}(D_{\text{perf}}(X), \mathbf{Z})$.

Let $\alpha \in Br(X)$ be a Brauer class, and let $\mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety of class α .

As a summand of the sequence (V.3.2) on **P**, we obtain a sequence

(V.3.3)
$$K_0(X,\alpha) \longrightarrow K_0^{\text{\'et}}(X,\alpha) \longrightarrow K_0^{\text{top}}(D_{\text{perf}}(X,\alpha)) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{rk}} \mathbf{Z}.$$

From above, $K^{\text{ét}}(X, \alpha)$ maps into $Hdg(D_{perf}(X, \alpha), \mathbf{Z})$.

In [Ant11b], Antieau defines the *étale index* $\operatorname{ind}_{\acute{e}t}(\alpha)$ of α to be the positive generator of $\operatorname{rk}(\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\acute{e}t}(S,\alpha))$. In [AW13], Antieau and Williams construct Brauer classes on Serre-Godeaux varieties with $\operatorname{per}(\alpha)$ strictly less than $\operatorname{ind}_{\acute{e}t}(\alpha)$.

The Hodge-theoretic index provides a straightforward method for finding such examples. From the discussion above,

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{\acute{e}t}}(\alpha),$$

so it suffices to construct examples where $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha)$ exceeds $\operatorname{per}(\alpha)$. For instance, any pair (X, α) such that $\alpha \in \operatorname{Br}(X)[2]$ is obstructed by Kresch's method (Example V.9) furnishes an example. Alternatively, it is straightforward to construct Brauer classes on abelian varieties of dimension $d \geq 3$ with $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) > \operatorname{per}(\alpha)$, using Corollary IV.14.

V.4: Bounding the Hodge-theoretic index

In this section, we obtain an upper bound for the Hodge-theoretic index of a topologically trivial Brauer class.

Theorem V.11. Let X be a smooth, proper variety of dimension d over C. For any topologically trivial Brauer class $\alpha \in Br(X)$ with $per(\alpha) = n$,

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) \mid n^{d-1} \cdot ((d-1)!)^{d-2}.$$

In particular, if n is prime to (d-1)!, then $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) \mid n^{d-1}$.

Remark V.12. Theorem V.11 is a Hodge-theoretic analogue of a recent result of Antieau–Williams on the topological period-index conjecture [AW21].

We begin with a simple result on the image of topological K-theory in integral cohomology.

Lemma V.13. Let M be a finite CW complex of dimension 2d. For any $v \in H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$ and any polynomial $f(t) \in \mathbb{Z}[t]$, there exists a constant $c \in \mathbb{Q}$ so that

$$((d-1)!)^{d-v_0(f)-1}(f(v)+c\cdot v^d) \in \mathrm{H}^{\mathrm{ev}}(M,\mathbf{Q})$$

lies in the image of $K_0^{top}(M)$ under the Chern character, where $v_0(f)$ is the order of vanishing of f(t) at 0.

Proof. Since $\mathbb{CP}^{\infty} = \mathrm{K}(\mathbb{Z}, 2)$, it suffices to treat the case of its 2*d*-skeleton $M = \mathbb{CP}^d$, $v = c_1(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{CP}^d}(1))$. We use the following fact: If $x \in \mathrm{H}^{2k}(M, \mathbb{Z})$ is an integral class, then there exists $z \in \mathrm{K}_0^{\mathrm{top}}(M)$ such that

$$ch(z) = x + ch_{k+1}(z) + ch_{k+2}(z) + \cdots$$

The fact is a consequence of the degeneration of the Atiyah–Hirzebruch spectral sequence for M at E_2 [AH62].

We proceed by ascending induction on $k = v_0(f)$. If k = d - 1, then the result is clear, since (from the fact) we may find $z \in K_0^{\text{top}}(M)$ so that f(v) and ch(z) differ by $c \cdot v^d$. If k < d - 1, then we may apply the fact to obtain a class $z \in K_0^{\text{top}}(M)$ so that the polynomial $f(v) - ch(z) \in \mathbf{Q}[v]$ vanishes to order k + 1 at 0. Since $(d - 1)! \cdot ch(z)$ is integral except in the top degree, there exists a constant $c_0 \in \mathbf{Q}$ so that

$$g(v) = (d-1)! \cdot (f(v) - ch(z)) + c_0 v^d$$

is integral, and $v_0(g) = k + 1$. From the inductive hypothesis, there exists $c_1 \in \mathbf{Q}$ so that

$$((d-1)!)^{d-k-2} \cdot (g(v) + c_1 v^d) = ((d-1)!)^{d-k-1} \left(f(v) - \operatorname{ch}(z) + \frac{1}{(d-1)!} (c_0 + c_1) v^d \right)$$

lies in the image of $K_0^{top}(M)$.

Proof of Theorem V.11. Let $v \in H^2(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$ be an integral class so that v/n is a rational *B*-field for α . Let

$$f(v) = n^{d-1} \exp(-v/n) - \left(\frac{(-1)^d}{n \cdot d!} + \frac{(n^{d-2})^d}{d!}\right) v^d$$
$$= n^{d-1} - n^{d-2}v + \frac{n^{d-3}}{2}v^2 - \dots + \frac{(-1)^{d-1}}{(d-1)!}v^{d-1} - \frac{(n^{d-2})^d}{d!}v^d$$

For each $c \in \mathbf{Q}$, the class $((d-1)!)^{d-2} \cdot f(v) + cv^d$ is a rational Hodge class in $K_0^{\text{top}}(X)^B \otimes \mathbf{Q}$. We claim that it lies in the image of the Chern character for an appropriate choice of $c \in \mathbf{Q}$.

The polynomial

$$g(v) = (d-1)! \cdot \left(f(v) - n^{d-1} + (\exp(n^{d-2}v) - 1)\right)$$
$$= (d-1)! \cdot \sum_{k=2}^{d-1} \frac{(n^{d-2})^k + (-1)^k n^{d-k-1}}{k!} \cdot v^k$$

is integral, and $v_0(g) = 2$. By Lemma V.13, there exists a constant $c' \in \mathbf{Q}$ such that

$$((d-1)!)^{d-3}(g(v)+c'v^d)$$

lies in the image of the Chern character, which implies the claim.

Remark V.14. The factor of $((d-1)!)^{d-2}$ appearing in Theorem V.11 is not optimal. One could improve it by incorporating a more careful analysis of the image of $K_0^{top}(\mathbf{CP}^d)$ in $\mathrm{H}^{\mathrm{ev}}(\mathbf{CP}^{d,\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Q})$ into the proof of Lemma V.13, or, alternatively, with the integrality theorem of Adams [Ada61]. Both routes lead to better but more complicated bounds, which unfortunately still contain a factor of (d-1)!.

V.5: Potential obstructions to period-index bounds

Let X be a smooth, proper threefold, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$ be a topologically trivial Brauer class. Then Theorem V.11 provides the bound

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) \mid 8$$
,

whereas the period-index conjecture would imply that $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$ divides 4. The goal of this section is to analyze the situation in detail.

Theorem V.15. Let X be a smooth, proper variety over C with $v \in H^2(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$, and let α be the image of v/2 in $H^2_{\text{ét}}(X, \mathbb{G}_m)[2]$. If $\operatorname{ind}_{H}(\alpha)$ divides 4, then there exists $H \in NS(X)$ such that

(V.5.1)
$$v^2 + v \cdot H \in \mathrm{H}^4(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(2))$$

is congruent to a Hodge class modulo 2.

Proof. If $\pi : X' \to X$ is a blowup along a smooth subvariety, then v satisfies the conclusion of the theorem if and only if $\pi^* v$ does. Therefore, we may suppose that X is projective, so that $Br(X) = H^2_{\acute{e}t}(X, \mathbf{G}_m)$ and Corollary IV.14 applies.

Suppose that $w \in K_0^{\text{top}}(X)^B$ is a Hodge class of rank 4. Then

$$\exp(B) \cdot (4, w_2, w_4, \dots) = (4, 4B + w_2, 2B^2 + B \cdot w_2 + w_4, \dots)$$

is Hodge in each degree, where $ch(w) = (4, w_2, w_4, ...)$. We may write:

• $H = 4B + w_2$, for $H \in NS(X)$.

• $w_4 = \frac{1}{2}w_2^2 + \epsilon$, where ϵ is an integral class.

The second point comes from the condition that $(4, w_2, w_4, ...)$ lies in the image of K-theory, and the leading terms of Chern characters are integral.

Let $Z = 2B^2 + B \cdot w_2 + w_4$. Then Z is a rational Hodge class, and

$$2Z = v^{2} + v(H - 2v) + (H - 2v)^{2} + 2\epsilon$$
$$\equiv v^{2} + v \cdot H - H^{2} \mod 2.$$

In particular, $v^2 + v \cdot H$ is congruent to a Hodge class modulo 2.

Question V.16. Let X be a smooth, proper threefold over C, and let $v \in H^2(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$. Does there exist a class $H \in NS(X)$ such that $v^2 + H \cdot v$ is congruent modulo 2 to a Hodge class in $H^4(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(2))$?

A negative answer to Question V.16 would imply that the period-index conjecture fails for Brauer classes of period 2 on complex threefolds.

Remark V.17. The potential obstruction from Theorem V.15 is reminiscent of a topological obstruction for the period-conjecture for period 2 Brauer classes on threefolds proposed by Antieau and Williams [AW14], which was later shown to be ineffective [CG20].

CHAPTER VI

Counterexamples to the Integral Hodge Conjecture

VI.1: Abelian threefolds

By Gabber's method [CT02, Appendice], one may construct Brauer classes on very general abelian threefolds of period 2 and index 4. Alternatively, one may use twisted Mukai structures to produce examples of Brauer classes on abelian threefolds with

$$2 = \operatorname{per}(\alpha) < \operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) = 4$$

The following theorem shows that all such examples give rise to counterexamples to the integral Hodge conjecture:

Theorem VI.1. Let X be an abelian threefold over C, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$ be a Brauer class with $per(\alpha) = 2$ and $ind(\alpha) > 2$. For any Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \to X$ of class α and relative dimension d, the integral Hodge conjecture fails in $H^{2d}(\mathbf{P}^{an}, \mathbf{Z}(d))$.

The integral Hodge conjecture for abelian threefolds is a result of Grabowski [Gra04], so Theorem VI.1 shows that the integral Hodge conjecture for a Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \rightarrow X$ may fail even if it holds for the base.

Proof. Let $\pi : \mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety of class α and relative dimension $d \ge 3$. The relative Picard group of \mathbf{P}/X is generated by a line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}(2)$, whose restriction to the fiber over each $s \in X(\mathbf{C})$ is $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{c}^{n}}(2)$. Let $Q \in \mathrm{H}^{2}(\mathbf{P}^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$ be the first Chern class of $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}(2)$.

Since α is topologically trivial, $\mathbf{P}^{an} \to X^{an}$ is a topological projective bundle, and there exists a class $H \in \mathrm{H}^2(\mathbf{P}^{an}, \mathbf{Z}(1))$ whose restriction to each closed fiber is the hyperplane class. We may write

$$H = \frac{1}{2}Q + \frac{1}{2}\pi^*v,$$

for a class $v \in H^2(X^{an}, \mathbb{Z}(1))$. Since Q is algebraic, the class

$$\exp(-\pi^* v/2) \cdot \exp(H) = (1, w_2, w_4, \dots) \in \bigoplus_k \mathrm{H}^{2k}(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q}(k))$$

is Hodge in each degree. In particular, the component

$$w_{d} = \frac{1}{d!}H^{d} - \frac{1}{2(d-1)!}(\pi^{*}v)H^{d-1} + \frac{1}{2^{2} \cdot 2(d-2)!}(\pi^{*}v^{2})H^{d-2} - \frac{1}{2^{3} \cdot 3!(d-3)!}(\pi^{*}v^{3})H^{d-3}$$

is a rational Hodge class. Consider the class

$$Z = 2 \cdot d! \cdot \left(w_d + \frac{1}{2^3 \cdot 3! (d-3)!} (\pi^* v^3) H^{d-3} \right)$$

= $2H^d - d(\pi^* v) H^{d-1} + \frac{(d)(d-1)}{4} (\pi^* v^2) H^{d-2}.$

First, Z is a rational Hodge class, since w_d and $(\pi^* v^3) H^{d-3}$ are Hodge classes, as v^3 is Hodge. Second, Z is integral, since v^2 is divisible by 2, as is any degree 2 cohomology class on an abelian variety.

It remains to argue that Z is not algebraic. The Gysin homomorphism

$$\mathrm{H}^{2d}(\mathbf{P}^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Z}(d)) \to \mathrm{H}^{6}(X^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Z}(6))$$

sends Z to $2 \cdot [X]$, where [X] is the fundamental class. If Z is algebraic, then there exists a zero-cycle of degree 2 on the generic fiber \mathbf{P}_{η} of π . However, $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$ coincides with the minimum degree of a zero-cycle on \mathbf{P}_{η} .

Remark VI.2. The assumption that X is an abelian threefold, as opposed to an arbitrary threefold, enters in only two places: First, so that one may arrange that $ind(\alpha) > 2$, and second, to ensure that v^2 is divisible by 2.

Remark VI.3. If X is a smooth, proper variety over C, the truth of the integral Hodge conjecture for a Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \to X$ depends only on the subgroup of Br(X) generated by $[\mathbf{P}]$.

Indeed, in the trivial case when $\mathbf{P} \to X$ is a projective bundle, then the integral Hodge conjecture for \mathbf{P} is equivalent to the integral Hodge conjecture for X. In the general case, if \mathbf{P} and \mathbf{P}' are Severi–Brauer varieties which generate the same subgroup of Br(X), then we may consider the diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathbf{P} \times_X \mathbf{P}' & \stackrel{\pi_2}{\longrightarrow} & \mathbf{P}' \\ & \downarrow^{\pi_1} & \downarrow \\ & \mathbf{P} & \longrightarrow X. \end{array}$$

We observe that π_1 and π_2 are projective bundles.

VI.2: Products of curves

Let C be a smooth, projective curve of genus $g \ge 2$ over C, and let E_1, \ldots, E_k be elliptic curves over C, with $2 \le k \le g$. Consider a symplectic basis

$$s_1,\ldots,s_g,t_1,\ldots,t_g\in \mathrm{H}^1(C^{\mathrm{an}},\mathbf{Z}),$$

and for each i, let $u_i \in H^1(E_i^{an}, \mathbb{Z})$ be a nonzero class. Let $X = C \times \prod_{i=1}^k E_i$, and define the class

$$v = 2\pi i \cdot \sum_{i=1}^{k} s_i \cup u_i \in \mathrm{H}^2(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Z}(1)).$$

For each prime ℓ , let $\alpha_{\ell} \in Br(X)[\ell]$ be the Brauer class given by the rational *B*-field v/ℓ .

Theorem VI.4. For a prime ℓ , let $X = C \times \prod_{i=1}^{k} E_i$ and $\alpha_{\ell} \in Br(X)$ be as above. If C, E_1, \ldots, E_k are very general, then the integral Hodge conjecture fails for $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$.

Proof. According to Gabber's result [CT02, Appendice], $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha_{\ell}) = \ell^k$. Therefore, it suffices to show that $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{H}}(\alpha) = \ell$.

We observe that $v^2 = 0$. If L be a topological line bundle on X with $c_1(L) = v$, then consider the class

$$w = \ell + (1 - [L]) \in \mathcal{K}_0^{\text{top}}(X), \quad \operatorname{ch}(w) = (\ell, -v, 0, \dots, 0).$$

Since $\exp(v/\ell)\operatorname{ch}(w)$ is Hodge, w is a Hodge class for the twisted Mukai structure $\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\operatorname{top}}(X)^{v/\ell}$.

Corollary VI.5. Let ℓ be a prime. In the context of Theorem VI.4, if $\mathbf{P} \to X$ is a Severi-Brauer variety of class α_{ℓ} , then the integral Hodge conjecture fails for \mathbf{P} .

Proof. The cohomology ring of X is torsion-free, so the integral Hodge conjecture for \mathbf{P} in all degrees implies the integral Hodge conjecture for $D_{perf}(\mathbf{P})$ (Remark III.11).

CHAPTER VII

The Integral Hodge Conjecture for DM Surfaces

VII.1: Preliminaries on DM curves

Let C be a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford stack of pure dimension 1 over **C**. Then C is a gerbe over its total rigidification C^{rig} (Example II.15), which a smooth, proper orbifold. By Corollary II.13 and Tsen's theorem, there exists a representable finite étale cover $C' \rightarrow C^{\text{rig}}$ and an equivalence

(VII.1.1)
$$D_{perf}(C) \simeq D_{perf}(C').$$

As in the classical setting, $K_0^{top}(D_{perf}(C))$ is spanned by algebraic classes:

Lemma VII.1. Let C be a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford curve over \mathbf{C} . Then

$$K_0(D_{perf}(C)) \longrightarrow K_0^{top}(D_{perf}(C))$$

is surjective.

Proof. From (VII.1.1), it suffices to consider the case when C is a smooth, proper orbifold. Let p_1, \ldots, p_r be the orbifold points of C. The coarse space C^{cs} is smooth, and from the semiorthogonal decomposition of a root stack (§II.4),

$$D_{perf}(C) = \langle D_{perf}(C^{cs}), \mathcal{C} \rangle,$$

where \mathcal{C} admits a semiorthogonal decomposition into copies of $D_{perf}(p_i)$. Since the desired result holds for $D_{perf}(Spec \mathbb{C})$ and $D_{perf}(C^{cs})$, it holds for $D_{perf}(C)$.

Lemma VII.2. Let D be a simple normal crossing Deligne–Mumford curve over C. Then

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(D)) \rightarrow \mathrm{K}^{\mathrm{top}}_{0}(\mathrm{D}^{b}_{\mathrm{coh}}(D))$$

is surjective.

Proof. Let $D^{\circ} \subseteq D$ be the smooth locus of D, and let $Z = D - D^{\circ}$ be the complement. Note that Z is smooth. From Lemma III.2, there is a diagram with exact rows

$$\begin{aligned} \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(Z)) & \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{coh}}^{b}(D)) & \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(D^{\circ})) & \longrightarrow 0 \\ & & \downarrow^{a} & \downarrow^{b} & \downarrow^{c} \\ \mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(Z)) & \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{coh}}^{b}(D)) & \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(D^{\circ})) & \longrightarrow 0. \end{aligned}$$

The surjectivity on the right and the fact that a is an isomorphism follow from the observation that $D_{perf}(Z)$ is equivalent to a product of copies of $D_{perf}(\text{Spec } \mathbf{C})$.

Our goal is to show that b is surjective. Since a is an isomorphism, it suffices to show that c is surjective. But D° is open inside of $D' = \coprod_i D_i$, where each D_i is a gerbe over an irreducible component D_i^{cs} of D^{cs} . We apply Lemma III.2 again to obtain an exact sequence

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(Z')) \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(D')) \longrightarrow \mathrm{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(D^{\circ})) \longrightarrow 0$$

where Z' is a finite set of stacky points. By Lemma VII.1, $K_0^{top}(D_{perf}(D'))$ is spanned by algebraic classes, so the same holds for $K_0^{top}(D_{perf}(D^\circ))$.

VII.2: DM surfaces

Our goal is to prove the following theorem:

Theorem VII.3. Let X be a smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford surface over C. Then the integral Hodge conjecture holds for $D_{perf}(X)$.

The strategy of the proof is to reduce to the case of $D_{perf}(X, \alpha)$, for a smooth, proper orbifold X, and then to analyze the localization sequence arising from an affine surface contained in X. At the key step, we produce a Hodge class of rank per(α) using de Jong's theorem [dJ04] that per(α) = ind(α). We mention a corollary:

Corollary VII.4. The truth of the integral Hodge conjecture for $D_{perf}(X)$ is a birational invariant for smooth, proper Deligne–Mumford threefolds.

Proof. Combine Theorem VII.3 with weak factorization (Example II.17). \Box

We now begin the proof of Theorem VII.3.

Step 1. By Example II.15, it suffices to prove the integral Hodge conjecture for $D^{1}_{perf}(\mathcal{X})$, where $\mathcal{X} \to X$ is a μ_{n} -gerbe over a smooth, proper orbifold.

Step 2. Since the integral Hodge conjecture holds for smooth Deligne–Mumford stacks of dimension at most 1 by Lemma VII.1, weak factorization (Example II.17) implies that the integral Hodge conjecture for $D^1_{perf}(\mathcal{X})$ is a birational invariant of \mathcal{X} .

Step 3. Let $U \subseteq X$ be an open substack equivalent to an affine surface. Possibly shrinking U, we may assume that NS(U) = 0. We observe that since U is an affine surface, the restriction $\mathcal{U} \to U$ of \mathfrak{X} over U is essentially topologically trivial.

From the previous step, we may replace \mathfrak{X} by any other smooth compactification of \mathfrak{U} . In particular, following the proof of Lemma II.20, we adopt the following setup: $U \to X_0$ is the inclusion of U into a smooth, projective variety such that $D = X_0 - U$ has simple normal crossings; $X \to X_0$ is an iterated root stack over the components of D; $\mathfrak{X} \to X$ is a μ_n -gerbe extending \mathfrak{U} ; and $\mathbf{P} \to X$ is a Severi–Brauer variety representing the Brauer class of \mathfrak{X} .

Step 4. There is a commutative diagram

where the vertical isomorphisms come from Lemma II.11, after choosing $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}}}(1) \in \operatorname{Pic}^{-1}(\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{X}})_1$.

The key claim is that any fiber of g contains an algebraic class. To prove the claim, it suffices to prove the corresponding statement for f. Observe that by Lemma IV.27 and the assumption that NS(U) = 0, the rank map gives an isomorphism

$$\mathrm{Hdg}(\mathrm{W}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}(\mathbf{P}_{U})_{1}) \simeq \mathrm{per}(\alpha) \cdot \mathbf{Z},$$

where α is the Brauer class of \mathfrak{X} . Therefore, it suffices to show that there is an algebraic class of rank per(α) in Hdg(D¹_{perf}(\mathfrak{X}), **Z**). This follows from de Jong's theorem [dJ04] that per(α) = ind(α).

Step 5. Let E be the preimage of D under the map $\mathfrak{X} \to X_0$. From the localization sequence (Lemma III.2), we may consider a diagram with exact rows

where the vertical maps are inclusions. Our goal is to show that any $v \in \mathrm{Hdg}(D^1_{\mathrm{nerf}}(\mathcal{X}), \mathbf{Z})$ is

algebraic. From the result of the previous step, we may suppose that v lies in the image of K. Then we apply Lemma VII.2, which asserts that the map $K_0(D^b_{coh}(E)) \rightarrow K_0^{top}(D^b_{coh}(E))$ is surjective.

CHAPTER VIII The Period-index Problem for Complex Tori

VIII.1: Preliminaries

For the definition of the Brauer group of a complex manifold and its basic properties, we refer to [Sch05]. If X is a connected complex manifold and $\alpha \in Br(X)$, we recall that the *period* per(α) is the order of α in Br(X), and the *index* of α is given by

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) = \operatorname{gcd}(\operatorname{deg} \mathcal{A} : [\mathcal{A}] = \alpha),$$

where \mathcal{A} runs over the Azumaya algebras of class α . (We recall that the *degree* of an Azumaya algebra is the square root of its rank.)

Lemma VIII.1. Let X be a connected complex manifold, and $\alpha \in Br(X)$. Then $per(\alpha)$ divides $ind(\alpha)$, and $per(\alpha)$ and $ind(\alpha)$ share prime factors.

Proof. See [AW15].

Remark VIII.2. Suppose that X is a connected Stein manifold, and consider the homomorphism

$$\operatorname{Br}(X) \to \operatorname{H}^{3}(X, \mathbf{Z})^{\operatorname{tors}}.$$

By the Grauert–Oka principle [For17, §8.2], the sets of isomorphism classes of holomorphic and continuous torsors under PGL_{n+1} coincide, for each n. It follows that the map above is an isomorphism, and that the period-index problem for X is equivalent to the topological period-index problem for the CW complex underlying X. Hence, one may obtain bounds from [AW21]. For instance,

 $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) | \operatorname{per}(\alpha)^{\dim X - 1}$

if $per(\alpha)$ is prime to $(\dim X - 1)!$.

It is frequently useful to work with α -twisted sheaves in the sense of Căldăraru [Căl00]. We write $\operatorname{Coh}^{\alpha}(X)$ for the abelian category of α -twisted sheaves (where, as is customary, we often suppress the choice of a cocycle representative for α). One has the following well-known result:

Lemma VIII.3. Let X be a complex manifold, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$. Then

$$F \mapsto \mathcal{E}nd(F)$$

gives a bijection between the set of isomorphism classes of locally free α -twisted sheaves, and the set of isomorphism classes of Azumaya algebras on X of class α .

Proof. We refer to [Căl00, Theorem 1.3.5], which holds without change in the analytic case. \Box

From Lemma VIII.3, the index of α coincides with the greatest common divisor of the ranks of locally free α -twisted sheaves. It is also natural to consider the ranks of arbitrary α -twisted coherent sheaves, which leads to the following variant of the index:

Definition VIII.4. Let X be a complex manifold, with $\alpha \in Br(X)$. The *coherent index* $ind_{Coh}(\alpha)$ is the greatest common divisor of the ranks of α -twisted coherent sheaves on X.

We note that $\operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{Coh}}(\alpha)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$. It follows from Theorem VIII.17 below that $\operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{Coh}}(\alpha)$ and $\operatorname{ind}(\alpha)$ coincide when X is a general complex torus, but we do not know if they coincide for Brauer classes on arbitrary complex manifolds.

Remark VIII.5. A famous question of Grothendieck [Gro68] asks when the inclusion

$$\operatorname{Br}(X) \subseteq \operatorname{H}^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X^{\times})^{\operatorname{tors}}$$

is an equality. While the answer is positive in the projective case [dJ03], the question remains widely open in the compact Kähler case. It is known, however, for compact Kähler surfaces (cf. [HS03] and [Sch05]), as well as complex tori (cf. [EN83], or one may deduce it from the proof of Lemma VIII.6 below).

Lemma VIII.6. Let $f : X' \to X$ be a finite cover of complex manifolds. Given $\alpha \in Br(X)$ such that $f^*\alpha = 0$,

$$\operatorname{ind}(\alpha) \mid \deg f.$$

Proof. Let $\tilde{\alpha}$ be a cocycle representative for α , and let L be a $f^*\tilde{\alpha}$ -twisted line bundle on X'. Then f_*L is a locally free $\tilde{\alpha}$ -twisted coherent sheaf of rank deg f on X, and we conclude by Lemma VIII.3. In order to apply an analytic result in the proof of Theorem VIII.17 below, it will be convenient to treat α -twisted sheaves on X as genuine sheaves on a Severi–Brauer variety. Recall that a Severi–Brauer variety over a connected complex manifold X is a smooth, proper PGL_{n+1}-equivariant morphism $\mathbf{P} \to X$ (where the action on X is trivial), which is locally on X of the form $\mathbf{P}^n \times U \to U$, for $U \subseteq X$. A Severi–Brauer variety $\mathbf{P} \to X$ has a Brauer class $[\mathbf{P}] \in Br(X)$, which obstructs the existence of a holomorphic vector bundle E on X such that $\mathbf{P} \simeq \mathbf{P}(E)$.

We warn the reader that we follow Giraud's convention [Gir71, Example V.4.8] for the Brauer class of a Severi–Brauer variety. If one adopts the opposite convention, then the category of weight-k sheaves defined below is equivalent to the category of α^{-k} -twisted sheaves.

Definition VIII.7. Let X be a complex manifold, and let $\mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety. A coherent sheaf E on **P** has weight k if, for any $x \in X$, the restriction of E to the fiber \mathbf{P}_x is isomorphic to $V \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_x}(k)$ for a **C**-vector space V.

Let $\operatorname{Coh}^{k}(\mathbf{P}/X)$ be the abelian category of weight-k coherent sheaves on **P**. For simplicity, we often write $\operatorname{Coh}^{k}(\mathbf{P})$, with the morphism to X implicit.

Remark VIII.8 (Descent). In the setting above, let E be a weight-0 coherent sheaf on **P**. Then the natural morphism

$$\pi^*\pi_*E \to E$$

is an isomorphism.

Lemma VIII.9. Let X be a complex manifold, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$, and let $\pi : \mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi-Brauer variety of class α . There exists a rank-preserving equivalence

$$\operatorname{Coh}^{\alpha}(X) \simeq \operatorname{Coh}^{1}(\mathbf{P}).$$

Proof. Let $\tilde{\alpha}$ be a cocycle representative for α . Since $\pi^* \alpha$ is trivial, there exists an $\pi^* \tilde{\alpha}^{-1}$ twisted line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mathrm{tw}}(1)$ on \mathbf{P} . The equivalence is given by $E \mapsto \pi^* E \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mathrm{tw}}(1)$, with inverse
equivalence $F \mapsto \pi_*(F \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mathrm{tw}}(-1))$.

Remark VIII.10 (Topologically trivial Brauer classes). Let $\mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety, and suppose that the Brauer class α of \mathbf{P} is *topologically trivial*, i.e., lies in the kernel of the homomorphism

$$\operatorname{Br}(X) \subseteq \operatorname{H}^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X^{\times})^{\operatorname{tors}} \to \operatorname{H}^3(X, \mathbf{Z})^{\operatorname{tors}}$$

arising from the exponential sequence. Then $\mathbf{P} \to X$ is the projectivization of a topological complex vector bundle.

In particular, there exists a weight-1 topological line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\text{top}}(1)$ on \mathbf{P} , whose restriction to the fiber \mathbf{P}_x over $x \in X$ is isomorphic to $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_x}(1)$. Moreover, by the Leray-Hirsch theorem, there is a decomposition

$$\mathbf{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(\mathbf{P}) = \mathbf{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(X) \oplus \mathbf{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(X) \cdot [\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mathrm{top}}(1)] \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathbf{K}_{0}^{\mathrm{top}}(X) \cdot [\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\mathrm{top}}(1)^{\otimes d}],$$

where d is the relative dimension of $\mathbf{P} \to X$.

Definition VIII.11. Let X be a complex manifold, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$. A rational B-field for α is a class $B \in H^2(X, \mathbf{Q})$ whose image under the homomorphism

$$\exp(2\pi i \cdot -): \mathrm{H}^2(X, \mathbf{Q}) \to \mathrm{H}^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X^{\times})^{\mathrm{tors}}$$

is α . We note that a rational *B*-field for α exists if and only if α is topologically trivial.

Remark VIII.12. Let X be a compact Kähler manifold, and let $\pi : \mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety of class α . Suppose that α is topologically trivial. For any weight-1 topological line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\text{top}}(1)$ on \mathbf{P} ,

$$c_1(\mathcal{O}^{\mathrm{top}}_{\mathbf{P}}(1)) = H + \pi^* B,$$

where $H \in \mathrm{NS}(\mathbf{P})_{\mathbf{Q}}$ is a class whose restriction to any fiber \mathbf{P}_x is $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}_x}(1)$, and $B \in \mathrm{H}^2(X^{\mathrm{an}}, \mathbf{Q})$ is a rational *B*-field for α . We refer to [dP22, Lemma 5.9], which however uses the opposite convention for the class of a Severi–Brauer variety (hence the difference in sign), and which is stated for a smooth, proper variety X but holds in the compact Kähler case by an identical argument.

VIII.2: The annihilator of a Brauer class

Definition VIII.13. Let X be a complex torus.

- 1. The annihilator of a class $\omega \in H^2(X, \mathbb{Z}/n)$ is the least degree of a finite isogeny $f: X' \to X$ such that $f^*\omega = 0$.
- 2. The annihilator of a Brauer class $\alpha \in Br(X)$ is the least degree of a finite isogeny $f: X' \to X$ such that $f^*\alpha = 0$.

By Lemma VIII.6, $ind(\alpha)$ divides $Ann(\alpha)$.

Remark VIII.14. Suppose that X is a complex torus with NS(X) = 0. From the Kummer sequence, the exponential map

$$\mathrm{H}^{2}(X, \mathbf{Z}/n) \to \mathrm{Br}(X)[n]$$

is an isomorphism. If $\alpha \in Br(X)[n]$, then α lies in the image of a unique class $\omega \in H^2(X, \mathbb{Z}/n)$, and $Ann(\alpha) = Ann(\omega)$.

The following lemma computes $\operatorname{Ann}(\omega)$ in terms of linear algebra. For an element $a \in \mathbb{Z}/n$, we write $\operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbb{Z}}(a) \in \mathbb{Z}$ for the positive generator of the annihilator ideal of a.

Lemma VIII.15. Let X be a complex torus of dimension g, with $\omega \in H^2(X, \mathbb{Z}/n)$. Suppose that e_1, \ldots, e_{2g} is a basis for $H^1(X, \mathbb{Z})$ such that

$$\omega = \sum_{i=1}^{r} a_i e_i \wedge e_{i+g},$$

for $0 \neq a_i \in \mathbb{Z}/n$ and $0 \leq r \leq g$. Then

$$\operatorname{Ann}(\omega) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} \operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbf{Z}}(a_i).$$

Proof. First, consider an isogeny $f: X' \to X$ of degree $\prod \operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbf{Z}}(a_i)$ such that

$$f^*e_i = \operatorname{Ann}(a_i) \cdot e'_i, \quad 1 \le i \le r$$

where e'_1, \ldots, e'_{2g} is a basis for $H^1(X', \mathbb{Z})$. Then $f^*\omega = 0$, so $Ann(\omega) \leq \prod Ann_{\mathbb{Z}}(a_i)$.

In the other direction, we may suppose that $n = p^e$ is a prime power. Let

$$\eta = \sum_{i=1}^{r} a'_i e_i \wedge e_{i+g} \in \mathrm{H}^2(X, \mathbf{Z})$$

be a lift of ω , and let $f: X' \to X$ be a finite isogeny such that $f^*\omega = 0$. Then $f^*\eta$ is divisible by n. In particular,

$$f_* f^* \eta^r / r! = \deg f \cdot \prod_{i=1}^r a'_i$$
$$\equiv 0 \mod n^r.$$

Since n is a prime power, it follows that $\prod \operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbf{Z}}(a_i)$ divides deg f.

If X is a complex torus, then $H^3(X, \mathbb{Z})^{\text{tors}} = 0$, so any Brauer class is topologically trivial and admits a rational *B*-field.

Lemma VIII.16. Let X be a complex torus with NS(X) = 0, and let $\alpha \in Br(X)$. For any rational B-field B for α , let N be the least positive integer such that

$$N \cdot \exp(B) \in \mathrm{H}^{\mathrm{ev}}(X, \mathbf{Q})$$

lies in $\operatorname{H}^{\operatorname{ev}}(X, \mathbb{Z})$. Then $N = \operatorname{Ann}(\alpha)$.

Proof. Let $n = per(\alpha)$. We write

$$B = \sum_{i=1}^{r} \frac{m_i}{n} e_i \wedge e_{i+g}, \quad m_i \neq 0 \in \mathbf{Z}, \quad 0 \le r \le g.$$

Then the image ω of $n \cdot B$ in $\mathrm{H}^2(X, \mathbb{Z}/n)$ maps to α under the exponential. By Remark VIII.14, $\mathrm{Ann}(\alpha)$ is equal to $\mathrm{Ann}(\omega)$. By Lemma VIII.15, $\mathrm{Ann}(\omega) = \prod \mathrm{Ann}_{\mathbb{Z}}(m_i \mod n)$.

With N as in the statement of the lemma, we observe that $N \cdot B^r/r!$ is integral. For each prime factor p of n, with $v_p(m) = e$, it follows that

$$N \cdot \prod m_i \equiv 0 \mod p^{er},$$

so $\prod \operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbf{Z}}(m_i \mod p^e)$ divides N for all such p, which implies that $\prod \operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbf{Z}}(m_i \mod n)$ divides N. In the other direction, it is straightforward to show that

$$\prod \operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbf{Z}}(m_i \operatorname{mod} n) \cdot \exp(B)$$

is integral, so that N divides $\prod \operatorname{Ann}_{\mathbf{Z}}(m_i \mod n)$.

VIII.3: The main result

In this section, we prove our main result, phrased in terms of the coherent index of Definition VIII.4.

Theorem VIII.17. Let X be a complex torus such that $NS(X) = Hdg^4(X) = 0$, with $\alpha \in Br(X)$. Then

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{Coh}}(\alpha) = \operatorname{Ann}(\alpha)$$

Theorem VIII.17 implies Theorem I.11, and also implies Corollary I.12 by the formula given for Ann(α) through Remark VIII.14 and Lemma VIII.15. We note that if a complex torus X satisfies the condition that NS(X) = Hdg⁴(X) = 0, and E is a locally free coherent sheaf on X, then $c_i(E) = 0$ for each i > 0 [Voi02]. In particular, X does not have the resolution property.

Proof. First, from the definition of $ind_{Coh}(\alpha)$ and Lemma VIII.6,

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{Coh}}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{ind}(\alpha) \mid \operatorname{Ann}(\alpha),$$

so it remains to show that $\operatorname{Ann}(\alpha)$ divides $\operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{Coh}}(\alpha)$, i.e., that the rank of any α -twisted coherent sheaf is divisible by $\operatorname{Ann}(\alpha)$.

Let $\mathbf{P} \to X$ be a Severi–Brauer variety of class α , and let E be a coherent sheaf of weight 1 on \mathbf{P} . By Lemma VIII.9, it is enough to show the rank of E is divisible by $\operatorname{Ann}(\alpha)$. We may suppose that E is torsion-free, and by induction on the rank, we may suppose that Econtains no nonzero subsheaves of smaller rank. Then $E^{\vee\vee}$ contains no nonzero subsheaves of smaller rank as well, and is reflexive. We replace E with $E^{\vee\vee}$.

Let $f: X' \to X$ be a finite isogeny such that $f^*\alpha = 0$, and consider a pullback diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathbf{P}' & \stackrel{g}{\longrightarrow} \mathbf{P} \\ \downarrow & & \downarrow \\ X' & \stackrel{f}{\longrightarrow} X. \end{array}$$

We note that E is μ -stable with respect to a Kähler form ω on \mathbf{P} , so by [BS09, Prop. 2.3], g^*E is μ -polystable with respect to $g^*\omega$. Since $\mathbf{P}' \to X'$ is a projective bundle, there is a holomorphic relative hyperplane bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}'}(1)$ so that $E' = g^*E \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}'}(-1)$ has weight 0, and in particular descends to a coherent sheaf E'_0 on X' (Remark VIII.8).

Our assumption on X implies that $NS(X') = Hdg^4(X') = 0$, so that $c_1(E') = c_2(E') = 0$. Since E' is reflexive and μ -polystable, the theorem of Bando and Siu [BS94, Corollary 3] implies that E' is a flat holomorphic vector bundle, and in particular, $c_i(E') = 0$ for all i > 0.

Next, we compute Chern characters. Let $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\text{top}}(1)$ be a 1-twisted topological line bundle on **P**. From the Leray–Hirsch theorem (Remark VIII.10), we may write

$$\operatorname{ch}(E) = \operatorname{ch}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\operatorname{top}}(1)) \cdot \operatorname{ch}(\xi),$$

where $\xi \in K_0^{\text{top}}(X)$. From Remark VIII.12, we may write $c_1(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}}^{\text{top}}(1)) = H + B$, where H is a rational Hodge class and B is a rational B-field for α . Since H is Hodge,

$$\zeta = \exp(B) \cdot \operatorname{ch}(\xi) \in \operatorname{H}^{\operatorname{ev}}(X, \mathbf{Q})$$

is Hodge in each degree.

We claim that $f^*\zeta = ch(E'_0)$. To prove the claim, first observe that f^*B is a rational *B*-field for $f^*\alpha = 0$, hence must be integral because NS(X') = 0. Therefore, g^*h is an integral Hodge class, and generates $NS(\mathbf{P}')$. It follows that $c_1(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}'}(1)) = g^*h$, which implies the claim.

From the first part of the proof,

$$\operatorname{ch}(E'_0) = N \cdot \mathbf{1} \in \operatorname{H}^{\operatorname{ev}}(X', \mathbf{Z}),$$

for an integer $N \ge 0$, where **1** is the multiplicative unit. It follows that $\zeta = N \cdot \mathbf{1}$. It remains to show that $\operatorname{Ann}(\alpha)$ divides N. But

$$\operatorname{ch}(\xi) = N \cdot \exp(-B)$$

lies in $H^{ev}(X, \mathbf{Z})$, so we conclude by Lemma VIII.16.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [Ada61] J. F. Adams. On Chern characters and the structure of the unitary group. *Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc.*, 57:189–199, 1961.
- [AG14] Benjamin Antieau and David Gepner. Brauer groups and étale cohomology in derived algebraic geometry. *Geom. Topol.*, 18(2):1149–1244, 2014.
- [AH62] M. F. Atiyah and F. Hirzebruch. Analytic cycles on complex manifolds. *Topology*, 1:25–45, 1962.
- [AH18] Benjamin Antieau and Jeremiah Heller. Some remarks on topological K-theory of dg categories. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 146(10):4211–4219, 2018.
- [Ant11a] Benjamin Antieau. Cech approximation to the Brown-Gersten spectral sequence. Homology Homotopy Appl., 13(1):319–348, 2011.
- [Ant11b] Benjamin Antieau. Cohomological obstruction theory for Brauer classes and the period-index problem. J. K-Theory, 8(3):419–435, 2011.
- [Ant17] Benjamin Antieau. Étale twists in noncommutative algebraic geometry and the twisted Brauer space. J. Noncommut. Geom., 11(1):161–192, 2017.
- [AOV08] Dan Abramovich, Martin Olsson, and Angelo Vistoli. Tame stacks in positive characteristic. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 58(4):1057–1091, 2008.
- [Art82] M. Artin. Brauer-Severi varieties. In Brauer groups in ring theory and algebraic geometry (Wilrijk, 1981), volume 917 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 194–210. Springer, Berlin-New York, 1982.
- [AS06] Michael Atiyah and Graeme Segal. Twisted K-theory and cohomology. In Inspired by S. S. Chern, volume 11 of Nankai Tracts Math., pages 5–43. World Sci. Publ., Hackensack, NJ, 2006.
- [AW13] Benjamin Antieau and Ben Williams. Godeaux-Serre varieties and the étale index. J. K-Theory, 11(2):283–295, 2013.

- [AW14] Benjamin Antieau and Ben Williams. The topological period-index problem over 6-complexes. J. Topol., 7(3):617–640, 2014.
- [AW15] Benjamin Antieau and Ben Williams. The prime divisors of the period and index of a Brauer class. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 219(6):2218–2224, 2015.
- [AW21] Benjamin Antieau and Ben Williams. The topological period-index conjecture. Math. Res. Lett., 28(5):1307–1317, 2021.
- [BCC92] E. Ballico, F. Catanese, and C. Ciliberto, editors. Classification of irregular varieties, volume 1515 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1992. Minimal models and abelian varieties.
- [Ber09] Marcello Bernardara. A semiorthogonal decomposition for Brauer-Severi schemes. Math. Nachr., 282(10):1406–1413, 2009.
- [Bla16] Anthony Blanc. Topological K-theory of complex noncommutative spaces. *Compos. Math.*, 152(3):489–555, 2016.
- [BLS16] Daniel Bergh, Valery A. Lunts, and Olaf M. Schnürer. Geometricity for derived categories of algebraic stacks. *Selecta Math.* (N.S.), 22(4):2535–2568, 2016.
- [BO21] Olivier Benoist and John Christian Ottem. Two coniveau filtrations. *Duke Math.* J., 170(12):2719–2753, 2021.
- [BR19] Daniel Bergh and David Rydh. Functorial destackification and weak factorization of orbifolds, 2019. arXiv:1905.00872.
- [BS94] Shigetoshi Bando and Yum-Tong Siu. Stable sheaves and Einstein-Hermitian metrics. In *Geometry and analysis on complex manifolds*, pages 39–50. World Sci. Publ., River Edge, NJ, 1994.
- [BS09] Indranil Biswas and S. Subramanian. Semistability and finite maps. Arch. Math. (Basel), 93(5):437–443, 2009.
- [BS21] Daniel Bergh and Olaf M. Schnürer. Decompositions of derived categories of gerbes and of families of Brauer-Severi varieties. *Doc. Math.*, 26:1465–1500, 2021.
- [BZFN10] David Ben-Zvi, John Francis, and David Nadler. Integral transforms and Drinfeld centers in derived algebraic geometry. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 23(4):909–966, 2010.
- [BZFN12] David Ben-Zvi, John Francis, and David Nadler. Morita equivalence for convolution categories: Appendix to arxiv:0805.0157, 2012.

- [Căl00] Andrei Căldăraru. Derived categories of twisted sheaves on Calabi-Yau manifolds.
 PhD thesis, Cornell University, May 2000.
- [CG20] Diarmuid Crowley and Mark Grant. The topological period-index conjecture for spin^c 6-manifolds. Ann. K-Theory, 5(3):605–620, 2020.
- [CT01] Jean-Louis Colliot-Thélène. Die Brauersche Gruppe; ihre Verallgemeinerungen und Anwendungen in der Arithmetischen Geometrie. 2001.
- [CT02] Jean-Louis Colliot-Thélène. Exposant et indice d'algèbres simples centrales non ramifiées. Enseign. Math. (2), 48(1-2):127–146, 2002. With an appendix by Ofer Gabber.
- [CT06] Jean-Louis Colliot-Thélène. Algèbres simples centrales sur les corps de fonctions de deux variables (d'après A. J. de Jong). Number 307, pages Exp. No. 949, ix, 379–413. 2006. Séminaire Bourbaki. Vol. 2004/2005.
- [CTV12] Jean-Louis Colliot-Thélène and Claire Voisin. Cohomologie non ramifeé et conjecture du Hodge entière. *Duke Math. J.*, 161(5):735–801, 2012.
- [Del71] Pierre Deligne. Théorie de Hodge. II. Publ. Math., Inst. Hautes Étud. Sci., 40:5–57, 1971.
- [DG13] Vladimir Drinfeld and Dennis Gaitsgory. On some finiteness questions for algebraic stacks. *Geom. Funct. Anal.*, 23(1):149–294, 2013.
- [dJ03] Aise Johan de Jong. A result of Gabber. available at https://www.math. columbia.edu/~dejong/papers/2-gabber.pdf, 2003.
- [dJ04] A. J. de Jong. The period-index problem for the Brauer group of an algebraic surface. *Duke Math. J.*, 123(1):71–94, 2004.
- [dP22] Aise Johan de Jong and Alexander Perry. The period-index problem and Hodge theory. *arXiv e-prints*, December 2022. https://arxiv.org/abs/2212.12971.
- [EN83] G. Elencwajg and M. S. Narasimhan. Projective bundles on a complex torus. J. Reine Angew. Math., 340:1–5, 1983.
- [For17] Franc Forstnerič. Stein manifolds and holomorphic mappings, volume 56 of Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete. 3. Folge. A Series of Modern Surveys in Mathematics [Results in Mathematics and Related Areas. 3rd Series. A

Series of Modern Surveys in Mathematics]. Springer, Cham, second edition, 2017. The homotopy principle in complex analysis.

- [Gir71] Jean Giraud. Cohomologie non abélienne. Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Band 179. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1971.
- [Gra04] Craig Grabowski. On the integral Hodge conjecture for 3-folds. ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 2004. Thesis (Ph.D.)–Duke University.
- [Gro68] Alexander Grothendieck. Le groupe de Brauer. III. Exemples et compléments. In Dix exposés sur la cohomologie des schémas, volume 3 of Adv. Stud. Pure Math., pages 88–188. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1968.
- [Har17] Alicia Harper. Factorization for stacks and boundary complexes, 2017. arXiv:1706.07999.
- [HLP20] Daniel Halpern-Leistner and Daniel Pomerleano. Equivariant Hodge theory and noncommutative geometry. *Geom. Topol.*, 24(5):2361–2433, 2020.
- [Hod52] W. V. D. Hodge. The topological invariants of algebraic varieties. In Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians, Cambridge, Mass., 1950, vol. 1, pages 182–192. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1952.
- [HP22] James Hotchkiss and Alexander Perry. Period-index for abelian threefolds and DT theory of CY3 categories. In preparation, 2022.
- [HR17] Jack Hall and David Rydh. Perfect complexes on algebraic stacks. *Compos. Math.*, 153(11):2318–2367, 2017.
- [HS03] Daniel Huybrechts and Stefan Schröer. The Brauer group of analytic K3 surfaces. Int. Math. Res. Not., (50):2687–2698, 2003.
- [HS05] Daniel Huybrechts and Paolo Stellari. Equivalences of twisted K3 surfaces. Math. Ann., 332(4):901–936, 2005.
- [Kal08] D. Kaledin. Non-commutative Hodge-to-de Rham degeneration via the method of Deligne-Illusie. *Pure Appl. Math. Q.*, 4(3, Special Issue: In honor of Fedor Bogomolov. Part 2):785–875, 2008.
- [Kre03] Andrew Kresch. Hodge-theoretic obstruction to the existence of quaternion algebras. *Bull. London Math. Soc.*, 35(1):109–116, 2003.

- [KV04] Andrew Kresch and Angelo Vistoli. On coverings of Deligne-Mumford stacks and surjectivity of the Brauer map. *Bull. London Math. Soc.*, 36(2):188–192, 2004.
- [Lie07] Max Lieblich. Moduli of twisted sheaves. Duke Math. J., 138(1):23–118, 2007.
- [Lie08] Max Lieblich. Twisted sheaves and the period-index problem. *Compos. Math.*, 144(1):1–31, 2008.
- [Lie11] Max Lieblich. Period and index in the Brauer group of an arithmetic surface. J. Reine Angew. Math., 659:1–41, 2011. With an appendix by Daniel Krashen.
- [Mat16] Eliyahu Matzri. Symbol length in the Brauer group of a field. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 368(1):413–427, 2016.
- [Mer91] A. S. Merkurjev. Simple algebras and quadratic forms. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat., 55(1):218–224, 1991.
- [Mou19] Tasos Moulinos. Derived Azumaya algebras and twisted K-theory. Adv. Math., 351:761–803, 2019.
- [Orl16] Dmitri Orlov. Smooth and proper noncommutative schemes and gluing of DG categories. *Adv. Math.*, 302:59–105, 2016.
- [Per19] Alexander Perry. Noncommutative homological projective duality. *Adv. Math.*, 350:877–972, 2019.
- [Per22] Alexander Perry. The integral Hodge conjecture for two-dimensional Calabi-Yau categories. *Compos. Math.*, 158(2):287–333, 2022.
- [Roq05] Peter Roquette. The Brauer-Hasse-Noether theorem in historical perspective, volume 15 of Schriften der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Klasse der Heidelberger Akademie der Wissenschaften [Publications of the Mathematics and Natural Sciences Section of Heidelberg Academy of Sciences]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2005.
- [Sch05] Stefan Schröer. Topological methods for complex-analytic Brauer groups. *Topology*, 44(5):875–894, 2005.
- [SdJ10] Jason Starr and Johan de Jong. Almost proper GIT-stacks and discriminant avoidance. *Doc. Math.*, 15:957–972, 2010.
- [Shi21] Minseon Shin. The cohomological Brauer group of a torsion \mathbf{G}_m -gerbe. Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN, (19):14480–14507, 2021.
- [Tho85] R. W. Thomason. Algebraic K-theory and étale cohomology. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 18(3):437–552, 1985.
- [Toë12] Bertrand Toën. Derived Azumaya algebras and generators for twisted derived categories. *Invent. Math.*, 189(3):581–652, 2012.
- [Tot97] Burt Totaro. Torsion algebraic cycles and complex cobordism. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 10(2):467–493, 1997.
- [Voi02] Claire Voisin. A counterexample to the Hodge conjecture extended to Kähler varieties. Int. Math. Res. Not., (20):1057–1075, 2002.